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ABSTRACT
This thesis examines the visual rhetoric of
international graffiti on the Israeli Separation Barrier,

which separates Israeli and Palestinian territories. With a
combination of Barthes' structural analysis, Foss' no'nintentionalist approach to interpreting visual arguments,

and Groarke's principles for analyzing visual texts, three

projects (including the Send A Message project, Santa's
Ghetto in Bethlehem, and Face2Face) are examined for their
epideictic character. All works do not demonstrate every

element of epideictic arguments, but each demonstrates most
of the elements. This exploration begins by looking at the

visual arguments internally, in isolation from context,
then moves to take the physical, historic, and political

context into consideration. This examination begins with a

discussion of how visuals can hold and communicate meaning.
It then moves to define and offer background on both

graffiti and the Israeli Separation Barrier. Finally, it
examines the visual arguments of the graffiti on the
Barrier, as well as the visual argument the Barrier itself
presents, and thirdly, it discusses the argument that

occurs between the graffiti and the Barrier. Through the

combination of analytical and interpretive approaches,
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multiple layers of visual significance are revealed. The
purpose of this analysis is to show that graffiti can be

more than mere vandalism and can be a powerful way of

communicating resistance to injustice when used as protest.
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CHAPTER ONE
AN IRONIC VIEW: INTERNATIONAL GRAFFITI

ON THE ISRAELI SEPARATION BARRIER

Introduction
In this thesis, I would like to examine a particularly

aggressive conversation occurring between the political

graffiti on the Israeli West Bank Separation Barrier and
the Barrier itself. My focus is on a collective visual

argument among an international community of writers
against the authoritative collective voice of the Wall that

originates from the Israeli government. The visual argument
that occurs is between pictorial-linguistic text and

material text, which originates from various authors, who
can be divided into two groups — one who advocates for the

Barrier, and one who opposes the Barrier. The coexistence

of these texts ultimately results in one big hybrid text, a

wall with drawings. I will also analyze each graffiti work
in their own right. I wish to discuss how they interact
with, or change the meaning of the Barrier, as well as how
the Barrier and other contextual elements add to or alter

the meaning of the graffiti.
In particular, I wish to analyze the communicative

interaction between the protest graffiti written on and
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against the Separation Barrier in order to show that
graffiti is more than mere vandalism and serves as a
powerful way to communicate messages of resistance to
injustice when employed as a tool of protest. I hope this

thesis will demonstrate that graffiti is one way people can
speak against an oppressive force that alters their
physical environment, which can be a site of continuous

argument.
Chapter 1 offers a theoretical foundation for visual

arguments, first by focusing on the capacity of visuals to
hold meaning and to communicate when presented in a

coherent way; then by highlighting the various
characteristics of public and private texts; and finally by

concentrating on how publicly visible texts argue and how

to interpret visual argument, taking various elements into

consideration. Overall, with this chapter, I aim to present
an in-depth understanding of visual arguments. Chapter 2

defines and offers some background on graffiti and the
Separation Barrier. Also in this chapter is an explanation
of the existential consequences the Barrier has on the land
and the people it directly affects; then there is a

discussion of graffiti as a paradoxical inscription; and
finally, there is a discussion of the relationship between
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graffiti and its medium, the wall. Chapter 3 discusses the
visual argument that occurs between the graffiti on the
Israeli Separation Barrier and the wall itself. Using
Roland Barthes' structural analysis and Leo Groarke's
principles of interpreting visuals, in combination with

Sonja K. Foss' non-intentionalist approach to analyzing a

visual text, I will perform an analysis of the pictorial
and verbal graffiti texts on the Separation Barrier, as

well as the material text of the Barrier itself.
The most important question in the present chapter is,

what is a visual argument? Birdsell and Groarke state
simply, "We understand visual arguments to be
arguments...which are conveyed in images," that is,
pictorial images that are sometimes supplemented with text

(103).

A visual argument (as I will be discussing it here)

occurs three ways. The first way, somewhat like Birdsell
and Groarke's understanding, is when an argument is made up

of: a visual language; it is an inscription that can be
seen, whether it is a linguistic or verbal text, pictorial

text, or material text.' The second way visual arguments
occur is when visual inscriptions are layered and their

messages contradict each other, ultimately creating an

ironically assembled text. In this way, the messages argue

3

with each other. In other words, a disagreement occurs
between texts that is a kind of heteroglossia. The third
way is particular to graffiti, which argues epideictically,

that is, it engages in a type of speech that celebrates or

disparages some current event(s) and/or person(s).
Important to visual arguments is the capacity for

images to convey meaning. Because images can, in fact, have

meaning, regardless of intention, this meaning may be
endowed upon the image by virtue of design and/or by
chance. It can also get there through common understandings
and associations. Communication with visuals requires a

visual literacy both for the image creator and the viewer
reader (literacy, as I am using it here, is comprehension
of the meaning of a set of symbols and in its context). The
meanings of visuals can only be conveyed if viewer-readers
can read and understand a set of them that have been

arranged carefully and legibly by an image-maker. Nothing
is communicated if the reader does not or cannot "get it."
The viewer will be able to read pictorial meaning if s/he

can understand either a specific artist's work or art, in

general. So it is these three elements of meaning,
legibility, and literacy that are important in the act of

communicating.
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For the remainder of this chapter, I will do the

following. I begin by addressing whether and how images,

particularly written pictorial symbols, can hold meaning

(i.e. the basic associated message(s) that is(are)
malleable and can be complicated with contextual

components)., I also consider how the visual elements of a

verbal text can be meaningful. Then, I move to explore how

visuals can communicate by comparing them to published
language; and I discuss the concept of argument in relation

to epideictic rhetoric.

Visual Meaning

In his essay "Rhetoric of the Image," Roland Barthes
analyzes a print advertisement, which is created a priori,
that is, the imagery used relies on common knowledge to be
understood. But how does meaning get into an image? Barthes

assumed the images in this advertisement convey meaning
because, as he states, "in advertising!;,] the signification

of the image is undoubtedly intentional" (33). One can

infer from this that, wherever meaning is intended, meaning

exists. One also cannot help but feel unsatisfied with
Barthes' assumption here. Can a specific meaning actually

be intended? Will a viewer-reader be able to find the’
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intended meaning in a visual? Will the meaning(s) an image

maker endows his visuals with be decipherable to this
viewer-reader? How can one decipher design from

coincidence?
We might view images as conveyers of meaning on a

spectrum whose extreme poles include, on one extreme,
"images being too abstract to hold any meaning at all, and,

on the other extreme, images that can hold an infinite

amount of meanings. Looking at the latter extreme, Barthes
notes, "There are...those who think that signification

cannot exhaust the image's ineffable richness" (32). It is
possible to attach any number of meanings to an image

because of its depth and complexity. In other words, there
is a lot going on in any given image, so there is much to

attach meaning to. On the same side of the spectrum, during

their discussion of symbols and signs, Chaim Perelman and

Lucie Olbrechts-Tyteca mention in their book The New
Rhetoric, "In spite of its bonds of participation, the

symbol maintains a kind of individuality which makes
possible a great variety of manipulation" (335). Yet,
"Everything that concerns the symbol is supposed to relate

to the thing symbolized" (Perelman and Olbrechts-Tyteca
334). Despite the meanings an image may be commonly
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associated with, its "bonds of participation," an image can

retain an internal integrity in which it may hold the
potential to be associated with a variety of messages, but

messages that make sense with a given symbol. This means
that a symbol's associations are not arbitrary, but that a

range of meanings can be deciphered by a literate viewer
reader.

If images can possess a particular range or set of
meanings, then the meaning of a particular image can be

narrowed by what Barthes calls anchors. As Barthes
describes it, anchorage occurs in the relationship between

verbal text and pictorial text. If intended meaning is to
be found, it will be found in this relationship. As Barthes

writes, "The text directs the reader through the signified

of the image...by means of an often subtle dispatching. It
remote-controls him [or her] towards a meaning chosen in

advance" (40). According to Barthes, anchorage happens when
pictures (drawn, photographed, or otherwise) are

accompanied by verbal text, and it is this text that
determines the meaning of the pictures. This is the
foundation of Barthes' structural analysis, which "aims to

grasp the relation of these elements by virtue of the

principle of the solidarity holding between the terms of a
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structure: if one term changes, so also do the others"
(Barthes 37n). Through this form of analysis, one tries to
see in which direction each of the pictorial and verbal

elements work towards. For Barthes, the narrative meaning
that emerges is then the meaning that was intended.

Fundamentally, anchorage can be a kind of

nomenclature, where words serve to denote a picture. In a
connotative sense, verbal text could serve to narrow the

wide symbolic possibilities of any given visual. It is this

"repressive value," as Barthes calls it, of verbal text
that restricts the meaning (literal or symbolic) of an

image. Indeed, Barthes states that this is the only kind of
anchorage. However, one can apply the same principle to a
text composed only of pictorial symbols. This means an

image-maker must carefully choose the right images to give
each individual image its predetermined meaning. Design,

then, becomes an important component in endowing pictorial
text with meaning.

While Barthes says that the restrictive role is
performed solely by text, in his analysis he also takes

into account the relationship between images of the

advertisement to deduce the meaning of separate component
images. It seems then that he inadvertently admits images
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themselves can also perform as anchors — that is, images

can restrict the meaning of.accompanying images in a larger
comprehensive visual, thus creating denotative and

connotative meanings for individual images. Put another
way, meaning of an element in a visual text is determined

by its relationship to the other elements, linguistic and
otherwise, within the comprehensive visual, or the artist
designed visual (excluding physical context and the surface

of the art).
Barthes doesn't only look at the relational meaning
within the visual in isolation; he also looks at the

elements that make up the broader context of an image,

which he calls informational pointers (35). These are
contextual indicators, such as location of and emphases

made throughout the visual that might affect its meaning.

In Barthes essay, his advertisement is found in a magazine
and its visual and verbal text emphasize the fact that the

advertisement was indeed an advertisement. Barthes'
analysis used these pointers to confirm the genre of the

visual. However, expanding on Barthes' idea, we can

identify other informational pointers to discover more

about the meaning of the image, rather than simply its

genre. For example, LaWare writes that there is an
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"importance of analyzing visual arguments in context,
particularly when pictures serve geographically localized
and culturally specific concerns and needs" (3). Here we

find two more informational pointers: geographic location
and cultural needs and concerns. We find another indicator

from McNaughton, who writes, "although the form of visual
argument is holistic, its context...is incomplete without
an audience's participation" (137). And yet others from

Linda Scott, " 'The sender...creates the message in

anticipation of the audience's probable response, using

shared knowledge of various vocabularies and conventions,
as well as common experiences" (McNaughton 137). Important

to having a text understood by someone other than the
writer, the writer must use symbols that others can relate

to or understand. To do this, the writer can resort to

common experiences, knowledge, and values (among, others) to
inform the creation of a text.

As mentioned above, context can affect meaning
(whether this contextual elements are intended or not) once

an image is placed there. However, the image-maker may also
take context into account before s/he applies the image in

view. In other words, not only does context contribute

meaning to an argument, it can shape the argument as well
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in site-specific work. The authors of A People's Art write,
"muralist[s] must also consider the character of the
surrounding buildings, the type of neighborhood, and the

kind of traffic" (Cockcroft, Weber, and Cockcroft 245). The

context can even become a lure for argument. As Cockcroft
(and others) indicate, the tumultuous social context

impelled writers and artists to communicate their ideas and
views. They write, "We got into mural painting as a

response to the times—to the developing social movements
around us" (Cockcroft, Weber, and Cockcroft xx). We can

also say that the medium is part of the context, and thus
can change or affect the meaning of the visual. Considering
murals again, Cockcroft (and others) write, "Even as the
shape of the wall determines the shape of the painting, so
[do] the irregularities of the wall—fire escapes, windows,

moldings, ins and outs, as well as the shadows they cast"
(239). A unique combination of these contextual elements

will point toward certain meanings for the image. Context

is extremely important to discovering the meaning of a
visual text, particularly those that are site-specific. In
other words, there are several elements of a visual one

needs to consider to understand how and what meaning gets

into the image(s). These elements include (but are not
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exclusive to) accompanying images or text, physical

location of the image, means of execution, history, and
pragmatics.
While images can convey meaning and their meaning can

be restricted by anchors and informational pointers, the
meaning a viewer-reader reads may not be intentional. Sonja

K. Foss recognizes this in her article "A Rhetorical Schema
for the Evaluation of Visual Imagery," when she writes that

"a work, once done, stands independent of its production,
and the intentions of artists or creators are irrelevant"

(215). The essence of her non-intentionalist approach is

significant because, whatever might have been intended may
not be what is actually presented or perhaps even

understood. She asserts that the intentionalist approach to

interpretation is too problematic because it is difficult
to know what exactly the intended meaning is due to
possibly unknowable and unreliable factors, including the

image-maker's biographical and historical background, or
that the image-maker "may not be able to give clear verbal

accounts of their intentions" (215). This means that one

reader-viewer might find meaning in a pictorial text that
was not intended by the image-maker. To make allowances for
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this projected meaning, Foss' interpretive approach is
useful.

Communication and Visual Communication
Along with Foss' non-intentionalist theory of visual

analysis, Groarke also offers some helpful guidelines for
interpreting visual texts. To know how to read visual

communication (regardless of intention), or to discover the
meaning in pictorial texts by taking internal and external

elements into consideration, in his article, "Toward a
pragma-dialectics of visual argument," Groarke names five
principles of communication
,
*

incomprehensible,

"speech acts must not be (1)

(2) insincere,

(3) superfluous,

(4)

futile, or (5) inappropriately connected to other speech
acts" (145). However we will only look at the first one, as

it is the most vital. A speech act must be comprehensible,
that is, communication cannot be achieved if the language

cannot be understood. Therefore, as long as a visual can

convey messages understandably to its audience, it fulfills
the vital purpose of communication. Turning to visual

communication, Groarke outlines three principles for how
visuals should be interpreted so that one can identify a

visual argument. He writes that (1) "images... should be
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interpreted in a non-literal way/' (2) "argumentative

images should be interpreted in a way that makes [internal]
sense of the major (visual and verbal) elements they
contain," and (3) interpretations of visual images should
make external sense by taking context into account (Groarke

145). From these principles, we can infer three guidelines
for creating visual arguments. An image should be used in a

non-literal way, and in a way that all internal and
external elements make sense together. According to

Groarke, if a visual argument fulfills these principles, it
can indeed be identified as an argument, or at least hold a

standpoint. These are a list of tasks for the literate
viewer-reader to perform. However, in accordance with

Groarke's first principle of communication, the image-maker

also has an important responsibility to make his or her
images legible to this literate audience. If communication
can only be achieved if the language (be it verbal or

pictorial or architectural) can be understood, then the
visuals used in a visual argument must be carefully chosen,
arranged, and crafted so that a viewer-reader can decipher

their overall meaning.
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Pictures ‘and Words

Not only is it important to consider which visual
symbols to use to create a legible visual argument, there
is a fundamental importance to know how each symbol will

function individually, and then choose the most appropriate
and effective visuals accordingly. An important step in
creating visual arguments is knowing the possible

functional differences and similarities between, and the
possible strengths and weaknesses of pictorial images and

verbal images. Some scholars argue that there are some
traits that are particular to pictorial visuals, making
them a valuable means of communication. At the same time,
they have several virtues that may parallel the virtues, of

words. Their most important virtue is that they are
instantly perceived and understood (if not universally), it
is difficult to find a language, or even a word that is

fairly universally known as the image of a smile. Another
unique virtue is that "many images have an extraordinary

emotional force" (Groarke 138). And for this reason,

"Sometimes they are used because they convey information

much more directly and effectively (and convincingly) than
verbal claims" (Birdsell and Groarke 108). Also in this
article, "Outlines of a Theory of Visual Argument,"
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Birdsell and Groarke write, "Images present situations with

much greater impact than mere words do, and thus can convey
[emotions] effectively and forcefully" (109). They also

note that the capacity of visuals to naturalize "makes

visual demonstrations powerful tools of persuasion"

(Birdsell and Groarke 109). In particular, Birdsell and

Groarke refer to how images can be manipulated to portray a
biased perspective on a given issue. They offer the example
of the Pentagon attack during September 11. They show two
photographs, one with arrows and verbal text written on a

devastated scene, and the other with a table over an image
of the Pentagon intact. One tries to prove that a
commercial airliner did not strike the building, the other
tries to prove the opposite. In essence, Birdsell and

Groarke try to demonstrate that images, like the use of
spoken or written language, can try to make something seem

true, or natural, but to a greater degree than verbal

language.
Of course, the images Birdsell and Groarke refer to
are primarily made up of pictorial text. And so, in some

cases, it is this type of text that may be preferred for
arguments as opposed to a purely linguistic argument for
the simple reason that pictures may be better at what words
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can do. So, it seems there is only one trait unique to
pictorial texts in certain cases, and that is universality.

Perhaps, their impact might be stronger because a wider

audience can understand them, and the messages (as well as
their potential impact) offered in a specific verbal

language could easily be lost on a foreigner. The
message(s) offered through the image of a dead body (viz.

death and mourning) can be lost on no one. Yet because a
universally understood set of symbols are so familiar to

such a large audience, there is a possibility their usage
may become trite. As Burke writes, "A Symbol may become

inef fective...because too many others used the same Symbol"

(173). This may occur when the image is exhausted from

overuse on a world scale. In this sense, the potency of
universal symbols comes into question. Yet it is still
possible that a common image can maintain its effectiveness

and potency. It is also possible that, because an image is

common, it has a strong appeal to viewers, such as the

images of children, family, and smiling faces, whose

effects resonate with the viewer because of deep emotional
and experiential associations these images can evoke. As
Burke writes earlier in the same text, "The Symbol is

perhaps most overwhelming in its effect when the artist's
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and the reader's patterns of experience closely coincide"

(153). An image can have more resonance, more potency when
common experience, knowledge, values, and/or emotional
associations are reflected through the image. But the other

traits mentioned above that Birdsell and Groarke, and
Groarke present seem not to be unique to pictorial texts.

However, the virtues of pictorial text can be turned on

their face so that their opposite is also true. Pictorial
text may not be instantly perceived and understood, they

may have no emotional force, and they may not convey
information directly-and effectively. On the other hand,
there can be a strong emotional response to certain words,
while other words may be more benign (just as there are

some benign pictures). Words also have the very persuasive
capacity to make some things seem true and natural. In many
respects, pictures and words can accomplish the same tasks,
but through different forms. Depending on the circumstances
and how they are employed, pictures can be a more effective

means of communicating, just as words can be more effective

at communicating, depending on the circumstances and how
the words are used; yet there still may be other cases in

which both pictorials and words, rather than one or the
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other, will be more effectively used to communicate

something.

Pictorial/Linguistic Functions

As mentioned above, the kind of function an image is

made to perform is an important indication of what and how
it communicates. Depending on how images are used, what

function(s) they are made to perform, they can, as Birdsell
and Groarke discuss, simplify complex ideas (yet still

convey complex meaning), catch someone's attention, serve
as proof, or when used as epideictic argument they could

also preserve memories/histories, serve as self-expression,
or even be a way to unite community.
Birdsell and Groarke describe several forms of

visuals: visual backdrop, visual flag, visual metaphor,
visual demonstration (a.k.a. literal visual appeal), visual
archetype, and visual symbol. The first, visual backdrop,
is the coincidental or intentionally chosen background of a
comprehensive visual (a comprehensive visual is the visual

in its entirety, but does not include the physical surface

it is applied to nor its physical location). The visual

flag is simply an image that functions to grab someone's
attention. Visual metaphor functions in the same way a
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verbal metaphor does. These metaphors "make claims about
something...by depicting it as something else...and

attributing [to] it the characteristics that belong to this
other thing" (Groarke 143). For instance, the image of a
runaway car may represent a political situation that is out
of control. Next, visual demonstrations, serve as evidence,
such as in a court case. "[T]hey are an attempt to

literally present or reveal some aspect of the world
pertinent to whatever issue is [in] question" (Groarke

143). These may include photographs, charts, or maps. They
are "used to convey information which can best be presented

visually" and "can present abstract information that is not
conveyed easily in words" (Birdsell and Groarke 105). The

authors offer that such visuals would include the irregular
shape of a piece of land or the strategy of a hunting wolf

pack. Visual demonstrations are further "used, to convey
information that is purportedly true" (Birdsell and Groarke

105). Then there is the visual archetype, "a kind of visual
symbol whose meaning derives from popular narratives"
(Birdsell and Groarke 105). Visual symbols themselves "have
strong associations that allow them to stand for something

they represent" (Birdsell and Groarke 105). Visual symbols,
as Groarke describes them, are more conventionalized. He
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offers the examples of a donkey, which stands for the

Republican Party, and a halo, which stands for holiness or
saintliness .

Pictorial Symbols

Whether a visual backdrop, visual archetype, or visual
metaphor, they all essentially function as visual symbols.
Ultimately, pictorial text is capable of communicating in

similar ways as verbal text because they are both composed

of symbols. Like words, pictures and drawings and graphics
are symbols. This is perhaps the most important form of the

image as a communicative device. Not because the other

forms (named by Birdsell and Groarke) are not important,
and not because they are secondary in importance, but

because ultimately, if a visual is being used to

communicate something, it is a symbol that is conveying

meaning regardless of the various names Groarke offers.
Kenneth Burke, in his essay "Lexicon Rhetoricae,"
claims, "The Symbol might be called a word invented by the

artist" (153). He also writes that "A Symbol appeals...[a]s
the interpretation of a situation" (Burke 154). A symbol

represents not only a situation, but also how one perceives
that situation and what image one believes might best suit
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the subjective experience. In accordance with Birdsell and

Groarke's assessment that pictorial images can simplify
complex ideas, Burke continues,
It can by its function as name and definition,

give simplicity and order to an otherwise
unclarified complexity. It provides a terminology
of thoughts, actions, emotions, attitudes, for
codifying a pattern of experience.

(154)

Burke also states, "A Symbol may also force us to admit a

situation by the sheer thoroughness of [it]" (155).
According to Burke, a pattern of experience is much like an
archetypal literary figure. However, from his mention of

artists, it seems, then, that symbols can be literary as
well as artistic, and those artists could include writers,

painters or even architects, whereby symbols would include

letters, images, and architecture. From his perspective, a
symbol, then, is an entire or thorough embodiment of a
commonly occurring dynamic set of traits and behaviors. A

collection of symbols can artistically encapsulate and

convey patterns of life from a number of perspectives.
Perelman and Olbrechts-Tyteca describe a symbol as one

that can only be understood by a particular group. A sign,
on the other hand, is conventionalized and can be
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understood by a broader audience (331). It is possible,
however, for a symbol to become a sign when it becomes

familiar enough to a broader audience (Perelman and
Olbrechts-Tyteca 335). As Perelman and Olbrechts-Tyteca

write, "Any Symbol can be used as a sign, and serve as [a]
means of communication, on condition that it is integrated

into a language understood by the audience" (335). Perhaps,
what this means is that, in order for a symbol to be

considered a sign, it must be combined with a conventional
language, or a set of signs. In other words, a symbol
should be conventionalized to a certain extent.

Burke mentions that one who creates symbols is an

artist (153). So then, if artists create original symbols,
their meaning is as yet unknown to anyone. To make their

meaning readable, there must be pictorial or linguistic
clues pointing to their meaning. In other words, the reader

must look for contextual clues, anchors or informational
pointers, to discover the meaning of these symbols. As long

as the keys to the meaning in the visual argument are
given, anyone can visually read it. So, even if a symbol or
set of symbols is unconventional and known nowhere, its

meaning can still be deciphered. I move to call these
symbols universally legible. These are symbols that are not
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exclusively understood by an esoteric group, nor are they
exclusively a conventional system of signs (in the sense of
a verbal language — the English language, for example) that

are understood by a larger population. Rather, a

universally legible symbol, conventional or unconventional,

is one that can be understood by a universal audience (that
may or may not hold a message that reflects). The message

is also a reflection of shared values and taboos, knowledge
and experience. This is where visuals as symbols get their

meaning, that is, from all these elements and
considerations. So by creating and implanting meaning

through considering what others know, not only is it
possible to communicate to individuals and small groups

with a visual language, it is possible to communicate to a

community — small, large, or international. In fewer words,

it is possible that there might be a group of symbols that
are universally known, or that some symbols can be made

universally understandable. For a writer who composes for a

universal audience, it is important to know these universal
symbols, as well as to know how to make symbols universal.

So it seems that visual symbols can be universally

understood, yet verbal symbols cannot. However, the visual
characteristics of verbal symbols can be. Without
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performing in an anchorage, or denotational role with
accompanying pictorial images, linguistic text standing on

its own might hold visual symbolic meaning depending on its
visual characteristics, that is, its size, style (i.e.

font), color, and arrangement, among others.

Writing, Print, and Text
Once created, universal symbols can be made privately

or publicly owned, depending on their medium and location.
If the writing is placed on a pubic wall and, thus made

public owned, it will carry a certain set of personality
traits. Just as much is true of writing in privately owned

mediums, such as books and periodicals. These personality
traits represent the symbolic meaning of verbal symbols.
Barthes and Ong also recognize that linguistic text
possesses meaning that goes beyond the denotational and

connotational meanings of words. Barthes writes, "All modes
of writing have in common the fact of being 'closed'" (19).

Similarly, Ong writes, "Print encourages a sense of
closure, a sense that what is found in a text has been

finalized, has reached a state of completion" (132).
Closed, finalized, complete. This is to say that meaning is

secured once it is written, or perhaps, once it has been
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bound and published. The official seal of the authority of
permanent ink secures it. (And maybe published writing

instantly endows the writer with authority.) Ong seems to
imply that writing, as closed text, communicates in one

direction and is not open to dialogue (an implication that

many may disagree with). It is a monologue, rather, and
there may be no invitation to dispute it. One's option to

dispute it is apparently concealed and even seems
forbidden. Ong further says, "Print...can convey the

impression, unintentionally and subtly, but very really,
that the material the text deals with is similarly complete
or self-consistent" (133). From both Barthes' and Ong's
perspective, it seems that print is literally the last word

and there is nothing more need be said on a topic.

Barthes furthers this idea, stating, "writing is a

hardened language which is self-contained and is...meant to
impose" (Barthes 19). We can see this statement in either

of two ways. On the one hand, language can secure speech
and ideas to the page so they don't escape or continue to
float around or away. Written language basically makes

speech and ideas more concrete, more definite and defined.

On the other hand, with the authoritative seal that
published print creates, writing can be intimidating. It is
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as if the text were saying, What I say is. What I say goes.

It is text as bully, as goon. From Barthes description of

writing, one can imagine the written symbol nudging its way
onto a surface and stubbornly staying put, intimidating

viewing readers. Writing as an imposer is one who takes

space. It does not simply take up space; it forces its

presence onto a surface and occupies it.
Ong also writes,

By isolating thought on a written surface,

detached from an interlocutor, making utterance

in this sense autonomous and indifferent to

attack, writing presents utterance and thought as
uninvolved with all else, somehow self-contained,

complete. (Ong, 132)
Rather than become disembodied when thoughts leave a human
body, as Ong states, it seems that ideas become re-embodied

when transferred from human body to surface body. When
thought is isolated on a written surface, as Ong writes, he
makes it seem as though thought were alone, shut away from

sight and physical accessibility. This may have a hint of

truth when we consider print (verbal and pictorial) hidden

between the pages of books, magazines, or newspapers. But

this is not so with writing on public walls (although, many
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of the other characteristics of print and writing described
by Ong and Barthes may be found in pictorial and
architectural text, respectively). Public writing is out in
the open and exposed. It is involved in the public sphere
and is vulnerable to change by an audience of viewing

readers and writers. This is not a closed or finalized

writing that intimidates readers. The more passing public

writers there are, the more the public writing can change
directly and immediately. And this can go on forever. The

writing may be secured to its surface but it will be buried
beneath a sleuth of contributed layers of other writings.

This layered writing does not seem to take space, it
instead simply takes up space. It is a writing that, as
long as it stays present, is allowed or accepted by a
community of viewing reader-writers.

Epideictic Argument

Visual arguments, which often possess symbolic
meanings from both pictures and words, carry certain

elements that might make them epideictic arguments. For

instance, much how placing inscriptions on a public wall
can bring writing (which is commonly reserved for a

"private" medium, such as the pages of a book) from the

28

private to the public eye, one of the functions of
epideictic rhetoric is to make the unseen seen. Lawrence W.
Rosenfield describes epideictic rhetoric as a recognition

of what is or is not (in or of reality), making apparent or

highlighting "what might otherwise remain unnoticed or

invisible" (135). Usually these recognitions are pointed
out by someone who has the "capacity to behold, attend to,
and dwell appreciatively in the midst of the reality that

is ordinarily closed off to us in the rush of our daily

lives" (Rosenfield 145). Then, the non-obvious and unseen
are communicated attractively for either acknowledgment or

disparagement, and this communication "evokes an immediacy,
an urgency" (Rosenfield 140). As some theorists mention,
the focus of this type of rhetoric is on the present time.

However, according to Aristotle's conception of epideictic
rhetoric, in Book I of his Rhetoric he writes,

The ceremonial [epideictic] orator is...concerned

with the present, since all men praise or blame
in view of the state of things existing at the
time, though they often find it useful also to

recall the past and to make guesses at the
future,

(classics.mit.edu )

Here, all times (past, present, and future) are considered
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if it helps to achieve the aim of epideictic rhetoric,
which as Aristotle states, "Those who praise or attack a

man aim at proving him worthy of honour or the reverse"
(classics.mit.edu ). It is a language for judging and

assigning value to people, actions, and events, which then
can be used to sway the opinions and beliefs of an

audience. In essence, it is a form of argument whose
primary goal is to prove something or someone is good or
bad, just or unjust, virtuous or immoral. But this kind of

argument also has other significant secondary goals and
functions, including making apparent the unapparent,

memorializing, provoking thought, uniting community, or

evoking great emotion;
The epideictic mode evokes great emotion through

amplification. Emotional reaction is an important part of

epideictic rhetoric, its execution, and its audition.

Rosenfield writes,

Emotional involvement permeates all aspects of
the rhetorical event. In trying to minimize that
facet of the message, we run the risk of denying
the listener a meaningful understanding of the

discourse, at which point it is entirely possible
/

that the auditor will cease to attend
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appreciatively.

(144)

The emotional aspect of this language is an essential part

of understanding the message(s) being conveyed. If the

listener does not feel the emotion in the rhetoric, then
the goal of the epideictic mode cannot be achieved. If the

listener does not feel appreciation or devaluation for the

subject at hand, the rhetor has failed.
Making the topic immediately present is an important

part of heightening an emotional reaction. Both go hand in

hand. Rosenfield writes,
Such a denial [of emotional response] is
especially destructive in epideictic [argument]

where it is precisely the experience of being

touched by reality's nearness, of being
vulnerable to being, that is at stake. (144)

Creating a "nearness," making an emotion immediately felt

thus makes the listener vulnerable to the rhetor's
perspective. There are several ways the rhetor can create

this "nearness" through amplification, or heightening the
effect, as Aristotle explains:
those who heighten the effects of their words

with suitable gestures, tones, dress, and
dramatic action generally, are especially
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successful in exciting [an emotion]; they thus
put the [event]'before our eyes, and make them
seem close to us, just coming or just past,
(classics.mit.edu)

Seeing (reifying with language) is a necessary step in
acknowledging and evoking some emotional response to
something. Thus illumination, making the invisible visible,

is an important function of epideictic rhetoric. Rosenfield
notes, "The term 'epideictic' comes from epideixis ('to

shine or to show forthshowing or highlighting) what

might otherwise remain unnoticed or invisible" (135). One
who uses epideictic rhetoric is one who illuminates. The
rhetor reveals what is, or is not being done in the world

right now that deserves our immediate attention. Once
revealed, "epideictic discourse...lets be what lies before us

so that we may acknowledge [or disparage what] is present

to us" (Rosenfield 133). The epideictic mode serves to show
the essence, the virtue or vice, of something. It presents

a judgment on something or someone, and uses a sense of

immediacy coupled with emotional amplification to make the

audience accept and adopt this judgment.
In epideictic rhetoric, revealing something with

heightened emotional effect to an audience will thus
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provoke thought and solidify something in their minds. How

it is remembered depends on whether the rhetoric focused on
approval or disapproval, or as Rosenfield labels them,

acknowledgment and disparagement. Rosenfield contends,
"what is involved...may be...thought of as 'acknowledgment'
and 'disparagement, ' the recognition of what is...or the

refusal to so recognize" (133). Depending on whether the
rhetor addresses virtue or vice, s/he will focus the

auditor's attention on what kind of attention and kind of
memory is deserved.
One rhetor speaking to a crowd binds that group as a
community under one opinion, one perspective, one set of

emotions that coincide with a set of actions or events
worthy of a positive or negative memory. Not only this, but

"Lawrence Rosenfield.,.points out that epideictic [rhetoric]
brings together a community to witness the present,

illuminating the community's inherent reality — its
humanity and its relationship to a particular place"
(LaWare). It is important that the rhetoric does not offend

or conflict with the audience's values and beliefs in aims

of uniting the audience under a common frame of mind for or
against something or someone. McNaughton states that,

"Epideictic argument does not extort to change or [for]
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action, but rather strengthens individuals and/or community

commitments to shared cultural values" (McNaughton). The
rhetor presents him/herself as part of and for the
community's values and goals, and so will avoid coercion,

intimidation, and violence toward the community audience.
The rhetor will appear to inform the audience for their own
interests, developing, fixing, or strengthening camaraderie
between him/herself and the audience, and especially
between each member of the audience.

Visual Argument
I discuss argument in several senses in my analysis.

Visual argument is an argument that is made up of visual
language. A visual argument is also a viewable layered set

of inscriptions that disagree with each other. And finally,

when discussing the political graffiti on the Separation
Barrier, I mean to refer to epideictic argument. But I will

also refer to argument as it pertains to Perelman and
Olbrechts-Tyteca. They write, "The goal of all
argumentation...is to create or increase the adherence of

minds" (Perelman and Olbrechts-Tyteca 45). So, then the

type of argument I will be discussing is the kind that
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employs the epideictic rhetorical mode that uses visuals to

"create or increase adherence of minds."
In light of the discussion above, we can now address
how graffiti images can be used as argument, that is, how

graffiti can be used to achieve the aims and effects of
epideictic argument, to essentially comprise visual
epideictic arguments. Pictorial texts that use particular

tactics to serve the purpose and effect of epideictic
argument will (1) unite community under one opinion that is
in or out of favor of something or someone, (2) evoke great
emotion,

(3) make the unseen seen or the unknown known,

(4)

memorialize or secure in the mind, (5) unite community by
addressing common goals and values,

(6) be non-offensive,

(7) use amplification, and (8) create immediacy. Even
though these elements are all apart of epideictic rhetoric,
all works do not demonstrate every element, however, each

work does demonstrate many or most of them, which would
still qualify them as epideictic texts.
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CHAPTER TWO
DEFINING GRAFFITI AND THE WALL

Introduction
In this chapter, I begin to look at the two elements —
the West Bank Israeli Separation Barrier and the political

graffiti on it — that are part of a city discourse. Among
the other varied and visual voices that compete for

attention in the city, and amount to an ongoing city
dialogue (or rather, a city multilogue), there are always

new additions joining the mix. Walls are constantly
erected, and soon to follow their construction is graffiti.
With every new addition, there are alterations in the city

context, and subsequently, alterations in the city text.
Commonly, the relationship between walls and graffiti is a

tense one — walls are established to communicate permanence
and authority, yet graffiti, as a temporary and rebellious

inscription, serves to contradict these statements. And so,

graffiti and walls always seem to be in a public conflict

with each other.
In this chapter, I would like to begin by defining

graffiti as it applies to the analysis in chapter 3. I will

follow this with a discussion of the background and my
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definition of the Israeli Separation Barrier. I will also
explain the existential consequences the Barrier has on the

land and the people it directly affects. From here, I will
move to a discussion of graffiti as a paradoxical

inscription. And finally, I will discuss the relationship
between graffiti and its medium, the wall.

Graffiti versus Street Art versus
Post-Graffiti: Take That,
Society!
The author of Street Art, artist and curator Cedar

Lewisohn, writes, "By 'graffiti', it is generally
understood that we mean any form of unofficial,
unsanctioned application onto a surface" (21). He further

writes, "Graffiti writing has a very specific aesthetic:

it's about the tag, it's about graphic form, it's about
letters, style and spray-paint application, and it's about

reaching difficult locations" (23). Difficult to reach
locations include billboards, signs on freeway overpasses,
and tops of mountains. While Lewisohn ascribes this
endeavor to graffiti and tagging, it also applies to street

art, which aims to reach difficult places, such as places
of conflict.

I
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Lewisohn later distinguishes between graffiti and
street art, writing, "It's important to note street art's
break with the tradition of the tag" (21). While street

art's focus is not on traditional tagging and graffiti
(which has traditionally been a more embellished form of

tagging), it can still incorporate these forms into the

larger work. Lewisohn continues, "(street art's] focus [is]

on visual symbols that embrace a much wider range of media

than graffiti writers would use," including stencils,
posters, stickers, wheatpastings, and sculptures (21). One
such sculpture, for example, was made by Banksy in which he
cut a phone booth in half, fused it together at a right

angle, and attached a pick axe to the middle of it (in

which a point of the axe has gone through the glass), with
red paint dripping down the front and side of the phone
booth that has been "murdered." Lewisohn also explains,

"street art...is rooted in the creativity of the dislocated
and alienated urban communities. The style is 'in your

face,' anti-authoritarian, irreverent, irrepressible, wise,

ironic, a voice for the powerless and the have-nots" (8). I

would like to note that tagging also possesses some of
these characteristics, namely anti-authoritarianism,
irreverence, and irrepressibility .
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The Wooster Collective, a group of street artists,

also explain the difference, saying,
The whole point of doing graffiti [and tagging]

is to encode your name in a very unique style
that not many people can decipher. So that

polarises people.... Street art doesn't have any

of that hidden code; there are no hidden
messages.

(Lewisohn 63)

While there is truth in this, it is not entirely true.

Rather than "encoded," tagging is better described as

illegible to a general audience. Street art, on the other
hand, is legible to a general audience. Tagging is merely
equivalent to someone scribbling their name or affiliation
somewhere, whereas street art is in fact encoded with

figurative meaning. The purpose of street art is not to win ,
respect or notoriety, nor to mark territory with one's name

and/or affiliation, as tagging does; rather the purpose
tends to be to share or display social and political

commentary and argumentation. Lewisohn states, "much street
art is morally instructive, but the propositions are

conceptual. They say 'Think about this'" (93). Ultimately,

as Lewisohn mentions, the pictorial imagery of street art
is meant to provoke thought in viewing passersby.
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Luke Dickens claims that street art has evolved into a
new form of graffiti, called post-graffiti, which is

supposed to be uniquely different from both street art and

graffiti. He writes that, compared to graffiti writing,
post-graffiti attempts to "directly engage with urban
audiences through ' readable' iconographic inscription...in
order to challenge their visual understandings and

appreciations of the city" (474). He continues to say that
post graffiti as site-specific art creates important

relationships between context and content and the art

"draws urban margins to the centre, and in doing so,

attests to the powerful ability of such interventionist art

forms to tell alternative stories of the city" (483). Even
though he finds sharp distinctions between graffiti and
post-graffiti, he concedes, "both seem to protect their

meanings from 'outsiders' by simultaneously 'revealing all

yet revealing nothing'" (484). This, even though they are

in plain view, is due to, as mentioned above,

tagging/graffiti's illegibleness and street art/postgraffiti's encoded visual symbolism.
Despite the differences these authors establish

between genres of graffiti, the newer forms that have
evolved out of tagging will nevertheless always possess
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character traces of their originary form of graffiti —

tagging — including territoriality, taking up space,
illegality, a desire to be seen in as many places as

possible, and rebelliousness.

Therefore, when I use the terms graffiti or urban
inscription, I refer to a form of expressive inscription
that possesses a combination of characteristics as

described above. That is, I define graffiti as a semi

permanent, site-specific, rebellious, unsanctioned,
political counternarrative work that is placed in the
public sphere and communicates a visually coded meaning,

which then draws the urban margins to an architectural and
visual center.

The Barrier: Some Background

It is very common to declare graffiti illegal, but it
is not so common to declare a wall illegal. Over time, the

Israeli Separation Barrier has become a popular site for
graffitists, particularly international graffiti artists.
Construction for the Barrier began in 2002 as a security

measure to prevent further suicide bombing in Israel (or so
this is the reason the Israeli executive offers)

(International Court of Justice 12). Even so, the
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International Court of Justice declared the structure
illegal'in 2004. It now cuts through various Palestinian

cities and encapsulates a number of others, including Gaza.

And like Gaza, some cities are surrounded on three or four

sides by the concrete Barrier. A report from the United
Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs
(UNOCHA), in conjunction with the United Nations Relief and

Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East

(UNRWA)t states that
Access in and out is only possible
through...narrow 'bottleneck' opening!s], or

through a 'Fabric of Life'

[throughway]

constructed by the Government of Israel...to re
connect the city...with communities cut off by the

Barrier. (12)
The Barrier is made of 20-foot tall concrete slabs — a very

large and bold statement made by the Israeli government —
but only makes up about 5% (10% upon completion) of the

total length of the Barrier (wikipedia.com).
The Fabric of Life throughways are not part of a

reconnection program; rather, they are part of a closure

system. There is a no man's land in the closed area created
between and around the Separation Barrier and the Green

42

Line (the negotiated borderline during an armistice treaty
in 1949). The UNOCHA-UNRWA report also states,

In the northern West Bank where the Barrier is

already constructed, a restrictive permit and
gate regime has severely limited the access of

Palestinian farmers to their lands and water

resources in the closed area between the Barrier
and the Green Line. (4)
According to reports given to the International Court of

Justice, because of severely limited access to parts
outside the Barrier, farms are dying because Palestinian

farmers are not allowed to give their farms proper and
adequate attention, if any at -all. The unemployment rate
was 9.6 in 1999 and nearly doubled seven years later,

amounting to 18.6% in 2006 (Makdisi 157). The rate has
probably increased in the past few years because
Palestinians have continually been prevented from leaving
their towns or their homes to find employment in Israel.

There is a small percentage of Palestinians who have
permission to enter Israel. These restrictions amount to
something similar to a house arrest, where Palestinians, are

confined to their homes as punishment for something (but

whose only "crime" is being Palestinian). The only other
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choice Palestinians have to manage a living under these
conditions is to move away and live somewhere outside both

Israel and Palestine.

These restrictions on passage through the Barrier are
part of a "closure regime." Closed areas, roadblocks, and
checkpoints are all part of this regime. Closed areas (the
area from the wall and several feet beyond it on the

Israeli side) are those which few Palestinians have only

limited access to, and where much of their agricultural
land lies. Their access is strictly dependent on short-term

permits, whose renewals are not guaranteed.

Where to Draw the Line:
Border versus Barrier

The Separation Barrier is exactly that — a barrier. It

is a structure built to promote and enforce division; and
to control and restrict passage, access, and progress. The

Barrier as a whole is a complex structure made up of

concrete, fencing, gates, observation posts, and
checkpoints. Concrete walls "are generally found where

Palestinian population centres are close to or abut Israel"
(International Court of Justice 6). Like the walled

sections, the fencing functions to bar and bound an area.

Also like the walled areas, the fences are laced with razor
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barbed wire. But unlike the walled parts, the fencing is
mainly constructed in rural areas and is a more complicated
structure, possessing several tactical obstacles that
prevent unwarranted crossings (probably to create a

deterrence as effective as concrete). These implements and
obstacles include
electronic sensors, a ditch (up to 4 metres

deep), a two-lane asphalt patrol road, a trace
road (a strip of sand smoothed to detect

footprints) running parallel to the fence, and a
stack of six coils of barbed wire marking the

perimeter of the complex (INTERNATIONAL COURT OF
JUSTICE 6)
— perhaps carrying a more violent impression -than its
concrete counterpart. Even still, the concrete sections,

standing at an intimidating height and thickness, give off
an impression of indestructibleness and overbearing

authority.
When one thinks of a border, one might think of an

officially established and mapped invisible line that
divides the territory between sovereign nations. This is

not entirely the case, however, with the Israeli Separation

Barrier. A borderline is one that is politically official
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and mutually consented to by all parties concerned. While

the Barrier does separate territory, it does not represent

a mutually consented-to division of land. Israel has

constructed a wall sometimes along and sometimes deep
within treaty-established Palestinian territory.

Subsequently, the Barrier is not a border but marks an
unlawful boundary, and creates a space of exception.

Rather, the Barrier creates a new territoryline,
rather than an official borderline. A territoryline is

unofficial to everyone except the one who draws it, and is
much less stable (for this very reason). Even though the
Barrier is no border, it still creates a kind of

"borderland." Since this is not a traditional border, the
borderland that has been created is not a mixing of
cultures into a new homogenous one that results in a hybrid

identity (and language). Rather, the borderland created by
the Barrier makes certain a desire to clearly and

definitely identify people in a bilateral way, and then
create a dividing and incisive construction between them to

reify this difference. Together, with designated roads and
housing for both groups, there is a more apparent and

established heterogeneous coexistence. They coexist on the
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same territory, but for many, they often do not interact,
or even see each other, for that matter.

Giorgio Agamben: The State of Exception
Giorgio Agamben cites but does not agree with Clinton

L. Rossiter, who believes that, " 'in a time of crisis a

democratic constitutional government must temporarily be
altered to whatever degree is necessary to overcome the

peril and restore normal conditions" (qtd. in Agamben 8).

Because they use military means (including the construction
of the Israeli Separation Barrier) to control Palestine, I
venture to say that the Israeli government resorts to
martial law to overcome what they believe is a great enough

threat to establishing a pure Jewish State. This faux
threat is the presence of and violence (e.g. suicide

bombing and rock throwing) from Palestinians. Earlier in
his discussion, Agamben cites Herbert Tingsten, who

describes full powers laws as " 'those by which an
exceptionally broad regulatory power is granted to the

executive, particularly the power to modify or abrogate by
decree the laws in force'" (qtd in Agamben 7). As Agamben

summarizes, this means "the government will have more power

and the people fewer rights" (8). The law privileges this
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power to clear away and suspend itself to the executive,

but only if it is imperative for the well-being of a

country, that is, in the name of national security and
national defense. And if the executive power decides to use
it, this will ultimately result in allowing the government

an expansion of activities and treatments towards others.
This can then result in the oppression of a particular
group, or category of people. In turn, this power minimizes
the activities of those at the mercy of the state of

exception. A space is opened up that allows the suspension
of just laws and conventions. In essence, this lacuna, as

Agamben calls it, is a type of no-man's land where there is
no limit on the types of laws that can be made by the

executive power. It is a stage opened for the opposite of

law and order, although, still possessing its own sense of
law and order. As a paradox, the state of exception is a

legal unlawfulness.
Agamben's purpose is to analyze the state of

exception, what he calls a "no-man's land between public
law and political fact, and between juridical order and

life" (1-2). This no-man's land that Agamben refers to is a
place, or rather a non-place, where just law ceases or

cannot reach. It is a manufactured lacuna, a void where
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just law is suspended. In that justice is put on pause, a
state of exception is also a time of queuing. This non

place is not only a place of suspension, but also of

erasure, removal, scrubbing away, emptying out of
lawfulness, so that the land and the people are denied

particular legal rights, freedoms, and statuses. Palestine
has been a no-man's land of sorts for quite some time, but
the wall is a grim no-man's landmark where one can go to

easily witness the overt mistreatment of law and

Palestinians individuals.

The Sacred Man
It seems to follow that, after one's rights, freedoms,
and legal statuses are taken away, so are one's rights to

place. By removing legal status, legal rights such as those
that preserve the right of ownership, are removed, and so

one has no legal rights to one's home, land, or country.
The status left is neither one that is legal nor one that
is illegal. This individual is someone who has been wiped
clean of it all. This person is what Agamben calls the

sacred man.
The sacred man, a concept described by Agamben, was "a

condemned figure...banned from society and placed outside the
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law, a possessor of only bare life who 'may be killed and

yet not sacrificed" (Ramadan 157). One is given the non
status of sacred man when one is stripped of everything to

be left with nothing but one's bare breathing life. Agamben
describes the removal of detainees' status as prisoners of

war, thus removing them of rights that result in humane
treatment. President Bush's version of the Patriot Act,

"radically erases any legal status of the individual, thus
producing a legally unnamable and unclassifiable being"
(Agamben 3). Responding to this legislation, Agamben

states,
The only thing to which it could possibly be

compared is the legal situation of the Jews in
the Nazi...[camps], who, along with their
citizenship...lost every legal identity, but at

least retained their identity as Jews. (4)

Under Bush's and Hitler's policies, the exception of law
becomes a removal, not only of one's legal identity, but

also of one's human rights that are legally attached to
this identity. After the removal of a legal identity, a

political one is left in its place. This political identity
is emphasized to demonize a group and ensure their
persecution. Essentially, removing legal identities and
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rights is a removal of one's identity as human, and thus,

one's humanity.
Agamben writes,
modern totalitarianism can be defined as the
establishment, by means of the state of

exception, of a legal civil war that allows for

the physical elimination not only of political

adversaries but of entire categories of citizens
who for some reason cannot be integrated into the
political system. (2)

While it cannot be called a traditional civil war, the

conflict between Israel and Palestine is an internal one,
in which the Israeli government’and military is succeeding

in eliminating Palestinians (through various measures,
including the installation of settlements and forcing whole
neighborhoods out into refugee camps established in several

countries), who continue to protest against these unjust

measures.
The state of exception is created for two particular

groups. Existing in a space of exception, the wall serves
the paradoxical function of both limiting and privileging
with freedom, but for different groups. By taking away the

right of the second group, the first group gives themselves
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even more privileges. That is, Israel is taking more
rights, freedoms, and privileges away from Palestinians to

have for themselves. A significant symbol of apartheid (a
system of segregation and discrimination against a
particular group based on a particular identifying mark,

such as race or religion) is the Barrier Wall, which the
Israeli government used to get a better grip on Palestinian
affairs, restricting their free movement and access to the

Israeli side, where their families, businesses, farms,
schools, and medical centers are located — in essence,
where their livelihood rests. Without their livelihood,

they are doomed to become crippled in more than one way,
and death follows close behind — death of business, of
human/family relations, death of crops, of education, in

all, death of the daily affairs of life. In this sense, the
Barrier is not only a separation and obstacle, it is also a
hangman's rope, strangling the life out of Palestine. But

not only are Palestinians restricted to move outside of
Palestine, they are also restricted inside of Palestine,

due to a constant Israeli military presence that enforces
such things as "curfews," or lockdowns. While Palestinians'

free movement is suspended, the freedom of movement for
Israeli citizens is expanded. Settlements and luxuriant
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highways within Palestine are provided for a broader range

of access and movement for privileged Israelis. Even those
areas where Palestinians have almost no access, Israelis
have full access, including the closed areas.

Entry into the closed area, or spaces of exception,

through checkpoints is a demonstration of the above factors

in combination. The UN report of the conditions of

Palestinian people and land affected by the Separation Wall

states,
Barrier gates constitute some of the most
restrictive checkpoints in the West Bank. Permit
holders must queue for their documents to be

inspected and their persons and belongings,

before being allowed to access their land.
Palestinians complain of regular harassment and

humiliation at barrier gates, in addition to

incidents of seizure, confiscation or destruction
of produce, and of physical violence.

(UNOCHA-

UNRWA 17)

The space created by the Barrier — the area around it — or
the borderland it creates, resembles the no man's land
Agamben describes that results in making exceptions within

law. As they are exceptions in legal conduct, they result
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in "official" and "sanctioned" exceptions of inhumane
treatment.
Derek Gregory claims "that the wars being fought in
'the war on terror' create 'spaces of exception'... and

reduce people within those spaces to the status of homines
sacri" (Ramadan 157). Palestinians are labeled terrorists
because of the second intifada (or second struggle) that

used suicide bombers to demonstrate resistance against the
oppression. Saree Makdisi explains in his book Palestine

Inside Out: An Everyday Occupation that the second intifada
killed hundreds of Israelis, and in retaliation the Israeli

military "smashed the political, security, and
administrative institutions of the Palestinian Authority
and formally reoccupied large portions of the West Bank"
(90). He continues to say that military measures were

intensified and the movements of Palestinians and their

economy were stopped altogether. He writes that the Israeli
army

often [kept] men, women, and children confined to
their homes for days, even weeks on end. Entire

communities...were flattened by the Israeli,
army' s...armoured bulldozers, leaving tens of

thousands of Palestines homeless once again. (90)
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The unvalued and condemned sacred man of Palestine is kept

within the wall as much as possible and is shown all manner

of violence against him.

Urbicide
The land that belonged to Palestinians by treaty has
never really been theirs, especially now, since much of it

has been absorbed by the State of Israel through

occupation, construction of the Barrier, establishment of

settlements, and new laws like the State Land Policy, which
states that if land is untended for a select amount of

years, then Israel can confiscate it. Because of the
Barrier and its severely restrictive crossing policies,
much of the agricultural land that belonged to Palestinians
will go inadequately tended and, gradually, the land and
the cities will die; then, Israel will appropriate it for

themselves.

At the moment, Palestinian cities are going through a
process of an extreme and forced ghettofication, what Adam

Ramadan calls urbicide, that is, "violence against [and/or]
killing the city" (156). In the case of Palestinian-Israeli
relations, both violence and killing apply. Ramadan

explains,
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What is at stake when Israeli bulldozers destroy
buildings and infrastructure in Palestinian

cities is: 'forcible demodernization...collective

denial of the existential rights of Palestinians

to urban living space and the fruits of urban and

infrastructure modernization of the kind that
Israelis themselves have long enjoyed.

(156)

In his article, "Destroying Nahr el-Bared: Sovereignty and
Urbicide in the Space of Exception," Ramadan writes,

The seemingly unrestricted destruction of homes,
the theft of possessions and arson, went well

beyond any possible military necessity and became
the deliberate and systematic erasure of

[Palestinian living space]. (153)
The walls of Israel are extending through (encroaching .

upon, really) Palestinians cities. The bulldozers have, in

a sense, wiped clean portions of Palestinian land where the

Barrier and the closed area have been established. The
resulting devastation was left in the construction's wake.

These encroaching walls also take the form of Israeli
settlements in Palestine. Together, settlements and the

Barrier serve to "cleanse" the cities of Palestine by both
clearing out all Palestinian influence but holding onto the
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land. If we think of the walls as "cleansing" the city,
there is a not so subtle implication of uncleanliness,
immorality, and inferiority on the Palestinians' part. It

is this assumption, though, that the Israeli government
holds against Palestinians as they are stereotyped as

terrorists, or "unlawful combatants." And so, in the eyes
of Israel, they, their agriculture, and their city walls
that sustain them must be destroyed. What results is both

an urbiclde and genocide.

(Il)legitimacy

Both the Separation Barrier and graffiti are generally
illegal artifacts, but they are very different from one

another. For example, graffiti redeems itself through its
messages, yet the wall does not. Even though the Israeli

government defends the Barrier as a "security" measure

against "terrorists," it has no real positive nor just
worth. The urban artist Brassai calls graffiti the "bastard
art of the streets of ill repute that...nevertheless offers a
criterion of worth" (qtd. in Lewisohn 29). To a great

extent, graffiti is not considered a part of the acceptable
and appropriate order of society. It, in fact, is despised.

Even though it is born outside of order and propriety, it
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is still bound by and relevant to law and order, that is,
various city laws make graffiti illegal, and even the

graffiti community holds certain rules (a writer should
never write on someone's house, for example).

Graffiti is a paradoxical inscription, having both the

qualities of legitimacy and illegitimacy. Because it is
illegitimate, it desires and seeks out bonding, intimacy,
and unity. It is an art born outside of the legitimate

sphere of the art institution (the "proper" venue of art),

having been conceived outside of "wedlock." This desire is
that which impels it to bond itself unsanctionedly to

private property walls in public areas. Thus, graffiti

cannot escape its identity as illegal. When graffiti

becomes social and political commentary, that is, when it
matures into an illumination of our world, it, in a sense,

redeems itself, while still maintaining its nature as

illegitimate, illegal. In doing so, it maintains its
legitimacy of the illegitimate. But it does not want to be

legal. It has accepted and embraced itself as being
unwanted while simultaneously, as the illegitimate,

indulges both in destructiveness and self-destructiveness.
It both desires and detests its union to walls, which

enable its existence; in other words, it both wishes for
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walls and their destruction, and its own existence and its
own destruction. This complicated relationship with itself

and its medium creates an interesting tension, especially

when the wall is understood as a text in itself that makes
its own statements and counterstatements.

The City Speaks: Talking Walls
and Talking to Walls

As Amin and Thrift write, "The city is the medium
itself shouting its stories directly" (qtd. in Dickens 48).

The city is talking amongst itself and its voices travel as
the city walls grow and evolve. The city is constantly

communicating to us, constantly sending out messages
through billboards, walls, signal lights, business signs,

streets, and graffiti. These are all part of, and make up,
a city's text.
The voice of the Separation Barrier stretches itself

farther and farther out, forcefully making its presence
known and felt. As firmly as published print, the material

text of the wall claims its permanence and authority, its

finality, impermeability and unalterability. It announces
itself very much like a stiff-necked bully that has forced
its way onto the land, standing stubbornly and
intimidatingly.
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Graffiti is a written discourse, a city discourse. It

is a discussion with the city, speaking to it and along
with it. It speaks for and is amongst the many other voices

floating through the city — voices from the high up to the

underground. Walls and their graffiti display a public and
ongoing discussion, or debate. New graffiti can be seen as

entering or intervening in this perpetual discussion,
offering a point of view that is both countered and
advocated by various other city voices. It is this

heteroglossia that is displayed for the entire city to see.
When graffiti enters the conversation the city is

having, it alters the city's text. As controversial
structures, walls will inevitably meet their opposition and

be written on. As Alvarez writes, "The intrusive artifact
is in turn intruded upon" (285). This is not a form of
(
retaliation or retribution. Rather, it is a strange

phenomenon in which graffiti commonly follows the

construction of walls.
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CHAPTER THREE
THE ARGUMENTS

Introduction: International Intervention
versus Imperial Imposition
The graffiti on the Israeli Separation Barrier has

become a community of voices that speak the same thing in

unison. As Parsberg writes,
The Wall is not just a political barrier. It has

also become a place for international and
collective artwork, a surface where networking

happens by itself, [sometimes] without the

networkers knowing each other, or even the person

whose image they are painting onto. (Parsberg)
The wall has ironically brought people together, and so has

become a place of communion. Urban artists from around the

world have come to the wall to let their artwork speak
their shared voices of support of freedom and unity.
The Wall is literally the message board that Janet

Braun-Reinitz and Jane Weissman refer to when discussing
community murals:

as a public message board that presents
neighborhood concerns, community murals not only
reflect the social and political climate of a
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particular time and place but also provide a

window into an area's cultural life and history.
(199)
The wall has become a significant political, cultural, and

historical artifact chronicling the decades-long struggle
in the Holy Land. But, the wall is also a record of the

personal and intimate responses of Palestinian citizens,
who voice their rage, frustration, despair, and hope

through graffiti writing. Braun-Reinitz and Weissman write,

Community murals reflect the mood and hopes of
local residents. They call attention to

neighborhood concerns and chronicling cooperative

efforts to address problems, [and],..[t]hey express
cultural identification and group solidarity.

(3)

Like muralists who express the concerns of the
neighborhood, where they paint their murals, graffitists
express the concerns of Palestinians, which are recorded on

the Separation Barrier. Altogether, the graffiti represents
a collective cooperation that requests, welcomes, and even
demands solidarity in a time and place where it is severely

lacking and the religio-national identities of the people
involved is the reason for conflict and division.

Regardless of the stigma that Israelis (amoiig others) have
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held against Palestinians, some international graffiti

artists portray them both in a positive and hopeful light.
But at the same time, the hopefulness and the virtual exit

routes painted on the Barrier by other international
artists emphasize, through sharp contrast, the severity and
injustice of the Israeli-imposed oppression and its

apartheid wall.
In this chapter, I will conduct an analysis of the
following graffiti projects on the Wall: Justus van Oel's
and the Palestinian Peace and Freedom Youth Forum (PFF)

online Send A Message charity project (brief messages from
people around the world); Farid Esack's Open Letter painted

by Send A Message members (a letter that is stenciled wordfor-word on the Wall); Banksy's Santa's Ghetto (several
pictorial graffiti works); JR's and Marco's Face2Face
project (enlarged and distorted photographs of Israelis and

Palestinians); and discuss how these texts alter and

compare with the material text of the Separation Barrier.

Much of the implications found about these visual and
material texts are metaphorical. Following Groarke's
guidelines for interpreting visual arguments, that they

must be understood in a non-literal sense, I will also
follow his other two guidelines, as well as those of
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Barthes, in which they suggest that visuals be made sense
of with their internal and external.context (see chapter

1). To broaden this analysis, I will follow-Foss' nonintentionalist interpretation of visuals to discover what
else the pictorial texts are communicating. Inasmuch, I

will, for the most part, see what the urban inscription has

to say for itself. And I will also discuss graffiti as '

visual epideictic argument. I will be looking at
interventionist graffiti as a visual text, visual language,

and visual argument, which argues against its - own surface,

the thing.that carries the existence of the message

portrayed by the graffiti, a surface that also possesses
its own textual messages comprised of architectural

symbols. The general graphic image is one that could not
exist without its surface, and that particular graphic
message would not exist if that particular surface neither

existed.
Graffiti is considered a semi-permanent writing-

because it is often whitewashed or written.over by other
graffiti writers. This is part of graffiti's natural

"life." It is not expected to last, which makes it an

ironic form of writing, particularly in light of Barthes'
description of writing. As you might recall, Barthes
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defined writing as closed, final, and permanent. However,
this is not the case with graffiti. Not only is it not

permanent, it is open to contribution and change.
Oftentimes, whether another writer agrees or disagrees with
the message of a visual argument, they will alter the image

with some of their own artistic embellishments. This
suggests that graffiti writing is not one of authority but
of democracy — that is, the writing is never final, but

always open and ongoing. Inasmuch, it is not there to

intimidate, but to welcome. Yet, recalling Barthes once
again, who-said that writing is meant to impose, graffiti
may be considered an interventionist writing rather than an

imposing one. Just as the meaning of graffiti text is
changed when it is altered, the textual meaning of the wall
is changed when graffiti is written on it. As an

intervention, graffiti writing, again, is not acting to
intimidate or appropriate selfishly or violently; it

instead acts to symbolically recover for community
purposes, to create an opening to an ideal reality.
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Send A Message: Justus van Oel
and the Palestinian Peace
and Freedom Youth Fortim

The Send A Message project was founded through a
Dutch-Palestinian collaboration between Dutch director

Justus van Oel and the PFF (a non-profit organization for
Palestinian children). Briefly described,
Since 2007, this project has allowed Internet
users from anywhere in the world to ask for an
80-character message to be spray-painted on the

wall on their behalf, in exchange for a 30 euro

($40) donation, (el Fassed)
In his blog, Marcello Di cintio writes, "The project also

inspires more conversation about the Wall, and the system
it represents, by exposing it to people who might not be

politically motivated" (Di Cintio).
Di Cintio writes, "Faris [Arouri], a member of the PFF
and a wall writer for Send A Message] explains... [that] the

project serves as a unique form of dialogue" (Di Cintio).
The writer is not writing for him or herself, which goes

against the traditional impetus for writing graffiti, that
is, for personal notoriety. Rather, the writer is writing

for the patron and for the non-profit organization s/he

represents, the PFF. Usually the graffiti writer writes
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his/her own thoughts, but in this case, the graffitist is
actually writing on the behalf of the thoughts of others.
These texts are literally speaking for the international
community. Already there is an element of epideictic
argument: addressing community concerns. Inasmuch, the

project is a sort of international collaboration, in which
the Barrier is a point of communion. Another element of
epideictic argument that focuses on community is uniting

community with language, although this is a symbolic union

in which community happens on the Wall. The project allows
an international litany to speak and share their thoughts
and feelings in one location at the wall, to become a

verbal community, a community of voices. Community happens
on the wall, and the voices on it speak together, a jumble

of voices that simultaneously speak the same message.
As varied as the literal messages are, they are all
voices of support (offensive material is not allowed,

resulting in a text that is non-threatening, nonaggressive, and unimposing). During his observations of the

Send A Message writers, Di Cintio writes,
According to Faris [Arouri], a coordinator with

the project, a full two-thirds of the
messages...are...silly . There are birthday messages,
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wedding announcements, and everyday

pronouncements of love. (Di Cintio)

In an interview with Justus van Oel, he said,

'Most people just give personal messages to
people they know, but it also gave all
Palestinians a message[:] we have not forgotten

you...we have thought about you, we are thinking of

you'.

(english.sina.com )

This project allows support to happen and to be seen by the

worldwide public. Again, the graffiti demonstrates its
epideictic character by not only being inoffensive, but by
also revealing what might not have otherwise been seen. The

sometimes silly, but always inoffensive writing works
combines with community unity that goes beyond the Wall and
reaches Palestinian passersby. The combination results in a

nonaggressive collaborative spirit that originates from

various points around the globe.
Among the textual proclamations of love, friendship,

unity, goodwill, peace, and recipes (there is a falafel
recipe written on the wall), one such message reads,
"Mette, Alex, Suzie, Rosa. My friends 4 ever. Lute."

(sendamessage.nl ). Another reads, "Cindy and,Mark got
married today" (sendamessage.nl). And another: "Elisabeth
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and Jakob. Forever in my heart. Anna." (sendamessage.nl).
These are warming messages of concern for the well-being of

others through a sharing, a sending-out of love. They are
gestures toward communion and altruism.
But is international participation in this project

simply novelty, and the support, subsequently, unintended
philanthropy? Perhaps, and perhaps not. Perhaps the
messages are "silly" because the donators are merely trying

to "fill the order," in which the meaning of the words at

face value is worth nothing, but the meaning behind the
words, the support through charity is more important than
what the message literally says. Because only positive
messages filter through and make it to the wall, the

results (along with the 80-character limit) are soundbite

messages from international members who have in common
their positive messages and their donations- to help. Each
snippet represents a person and their voice,, an impression

of’ that person that is impressed upon the wall, so that it
inherits that person's message's personality, or at least a
paint-thin imprint. True to epideictic form, these messages

perform a memorializing function (as do most writings). By

securing these messages, if only temporarily, to .the Wall,
the memory of the caring relationships.between these
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individuals represented in writing, is also pressed onto
the wall and into the memory of those who read the text. It

is an impression that interrupts the text of the wall and
the writing becomes part of the wall's text.
In a Q&A. on the Send A Message website, the first

question asks about the purpose of the project. The answer

stated, "The Wall won't fall just because your text is

written on it. True. But your message reminds Palestinians

trapped inside the Wall they have not been forgotten. You

help to'keep hope alive" (sendamessage.nl ). The
organization acknowledges that paint writing can do nothing

to remove the wall physically. This writing is a symbolic
gesture, it is representative of the spirit of rebellion,

in which the main message is: "Join the resistance: fall in
love" (McGirk). The best way to break through a fight is to

love those you are in conflict with because then you will
not want to fight, but instead wish to reconcile. It is a

non-violent resistance that serves itself up as a.positive

role model. That is, it is the example, it wishes the wall
to take.. They are Gandhi texts. Gandhi, well known for_ non
violent resistance for the independence of India, said, "Be

the change you want to. see in the world" (thinkexist.com).
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These Send A Message messages are primarily linguistic

images. As mentioned in Chapter 1, the visual elements of

verbal images can still have symbolic meaning, which can

also serve as anchors.. As much is true of the Send A
Message messages. So, a structural analysis is still

relevant even if Barthes' analysis looked at both the

verbal and pictorial text of a magazine advertisement. For
instance, one of the visual characteristics of these

messages include a maximum length of only 80 characters

long, making the messages very brief 3-4 line notes spraypainted in different colors and in a casual handwriting on
the wall. Another visual characteristic of the linguistic

text is the modest size of the writing; it is not several

feet tall, nor is it tiny, but large enough to be read from
several feet away. The casual handwriting reaffirms this

effort as a grassroots project. The various colors are
indications of informality and its modest size are
indications of humility. And because it is done with spray

paint, the key writing implement of graffiti, it is a

rebellious writing.

Making sense of the visual externally will depend on
its information pointers. So, moving outward to look at the
external context of the images, besides the fact that the
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writing is on the 20-foot tall concrete portion of the
Israeli Separation Barrier, the notes are spread all along
the wall throughout the Israeli oppression of Palestine. As

an information pointer, the viewing and participating
international audience that the charity effort brings,
indicates that this is an internationally collaborative

event. Together, the non-literal message of these elements

put together is that these notes reaffirm the peaceful
symbolic resistance against the Barrier, and the oppression

it represents.

Open Letter: Farid Esack

and Send A Message

Dutch director and filmmaker, Justus van Oel asked
South African scholar and political activist Farid Esack

(known for his role in the struggle against the South
African Apartheid) to write an open letter for the Send A
Message project so that the entire, letter could be

stenciled onto the Barrier. The letter begins, "My dear
Palestinian brothers and sisters, I have come to your land
and I have recognized shades of my own" (Esack)

(fig. 1 and

2). Not only do these words establish unity between

Palestine, himself, and South Africans, they establish a
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unity between Palestine and the world in a common cause for

peace. Especially in the following:
in the face of this monstrosity, the Apartheid
Wall, we offer an alternative: Solidarity with
the people of Palestine. We pledge our

determination to walk with you in your struggle

to overcome separation, to conquer injustice and
to put end to greed, division and exploitation.

(Esack)
This letter very strongly and consistently demonstrates the
epideictic character of establishing unity among community

with the common value of freedom, and does so through an
amplified language, that is, the writing is very emotional
and profound. For these reason, the letter can easily

provoke thought — which, altogether, make up several

elements of epideictic writing.
Farid Esack's stenciled letter spends the length of
1,998 words disparaging the wall, as well as those who are

responsible for passing the legislation for its
construction, those who enforce the segregation it

promotes, and those nations who can do something to heal
the situation but do not, either in efforts to try to stay

impartial or in sympathy for a historically oppressed
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Jewish community. In a general context, the letter preaches
to the world. However, painted on the Barrier, not only
does it preach to the world on a cement platform, it '

directly and specifically preaches to Israel and those

international inactives, in particular. It is much like a

parent scolding a child. A portion of the letter reads,
We do not deny the trauma that the oppressors

experienced at any stage in their individual or
collective lives; we simply reject the notion
that others should become victims as a result of

it.

(Esack)

Esack does not sympathize with, nor finds justification in
the past of a Jewish oppression that might excuse an

Israeli enforced oppression. For him, oppression by anyone

is never acceptable. He accuses the’wall of apartheid and
spends a length describing how much worse the .Israeli

Apartheid is compared to the South African Apartheid.
Bringing up the past and comparing it to the present, while
projecting the future, the letter -again overtly

demonstrates itself as epideictic rhetoric.
Esack, speaking for himself and for a world community,

addresses Palestinians when he writes,
We have seen yesterday's oppression — both in
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Apartheid South Africa and in Israel today — can
become today's oppressors. Thus we stand by you

in your vision to create a society wherein

everyone...shall be equal and live in freedom.
(Esack)
The painted letter, bold stenciled black letters on a

white-painted ribbon background (another kind of
amplification), announces the wall's lies back to itself,
while simultaneously announcing what- it really is, its

reality- - an actus reus that is entirely unacceptable and

intolerable. The wall now spends its existence scolding
itself. A-portion of the wall reads, "The craziest

Apartheid zealots would never have dreamt of something as
macabre as this Wall" (Esack). This disparagement becomes a
kind of self-interrogating, self-berating, and self-hating

text. The letter forces the wall to undermine its own
authority, telling itself that its existence, function, and

nature is immoral and unjust. In effect, it becomes a
contradiction that is more a paradox than an irony. Alvarez

writes,
Those are the interrogations that have drawn
artists and desperate scribes to deface the

fence, to make it answer for its complicity in
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the hour of sorrow, to demand that it confess
I

.

what else the apparatus of fear has up its
sleeve.

(282)

Like Alvarez has said of the border fence along the United
States-Mexican border, Esack's Open Letter painted on the
Israeli-Palestinian Separation Barrier is a forced
confession; however, it is one that is only as substantial

as the paint is thin. In other words, because it is forced,
the confession is superficial and insincere. The

interrogations, while well-intended, are fragile and
transient. The function of the border art that Alvarez

describes is pretty ambitious for paint and paper. Even
while this is the desire expressed in the art, it cannot

prevent the wall from performing its function of

separation.
To begin making internal sense in a non-literal way,

because Farid Esack's Open Letter is spray-painted in bold
and uniform black stenciled letters, the writing takes on a

rebellious formality and assertiveness. The linear white

ribbon background adds a stronger contrast to the black
letters than if they were simply painted on the gray wall,

and makes the words more noticeable and assertive. This

assertiveness is further emphasized by the long line of

76

lettering that tries to take up as much place as possible.

The whole letter written in one line along the wall

somewhat mimics the prolonged delineation of the wall.
Taking up more place, the letter is seen by more people.
Moving outward to make external sense, the

informational pointers of this project include not only
placement on the wall, but placement high' up on the wall,

offering a sense of authority. This placement along with
its length also creates a sense that the letter is

traveling along the wall. Taking up a long distance, it
seems to send out the message that all apply, that no part
of the wall can escape the letter's disparagement. Further,

the letter itself was originally composed by a formerly
oppressed individual, yet was written on the wall by
Palestinians, who are currently under an oppressive regime,
which suggests a kind of historical overlapping. That the

letter was placed there by Palestinian writers working for
a non-profit organization for social, cultural, and

educational projects for Palestinians, suggests an element
of humanitarianism and perhaps a bit of patriotism.
Together, both the internal and external elements

point to a strongly defiant protest, but they also point to
a statement of self-pride regardless of oppression. This
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text takes on the confidence and assertiveness of a freed

people. It is another non-violent effort that attempts to

reclaim place and weaken oppressive.authority by
demonstrating its own symbolic authority. The text draws a
boundary of its own that marks the difference between a

just and an unjust fight.
Lewisohn writes, "By physically engaging with the
city, graffiti writers and street artists enjoy a special

relationship with it'. They forge a very physical and
intimate negotiation with space by altering it" (93). As

mubh is true in the relationship between Send A Message
messages on the Barrier. This public wall becomes a
personal space, a space already on exhibition. Yet, it is
borrowed space as long as the image remains. Wherever the

wall can be seen, the image and its message can also be
seen. To state the obvious, the bigger and taller it is,
the more people can see it from a farther distance. ..-This

way, the wall contradicts itself to everyone. Because the

paint or paper is bonded to the wall, it becomes a part of
the wall. Subsequently, the wall inherits the images, and

wears them like henna tattoos that spell out the personal

perspectives and narratives of others. So that, little by
little, the wall becomes not its own.. Or.at..least in these
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few parts, the wall has been partially,, personally and

temporarily claimed, the same way that a space is claimed
with someone's perfume. No one really owns the space, but a

personal touch is left behind for a while.

Banksy: Santa's Ghetto
Jerusalem, as declared by the World Court, is a holy

place and therefore open to the world public. However, this

land is not only divided between two territorial

governances, it is being seized through military means by
Israel, making the land a very unwelcome place. Santa's

Ghetto 2007, an art installation held in Bethlehem, seems
to attempt to reclaim that space for the international

community. Street artist Banksy, who invited fellow artists

from around the world toGcpme together in December and
donate their time and talent to create installations at a
chosen Lac.atipn, originated the art projected. At the
Bethlehem Santa's Ghetto 2007, the artists painted or

pasted large urban works on the Separation Barrier. It was

a collaboration of artists who wanted to "'offer the ink-

stained hand of friendship to ordinary people in an
extraordinary situation'" (Schwartz). The Wall itself
serves as a point of international communion where artists
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come together to share their common promise to extend their

friendship and support in the fight against Israeli

occupation and oppression over Palestine.
Graffiti can be a presumptuous act where the writer

claims space by personalizing it, thus making the space (if
not the wall) the writer's own. As Lewisohn writes, "The

city walls stand for ownership and authority, and graffiti
is the voice of the unelected, fighting back against

systems that are imposed on them" (87). He also states that
graffiti possesses a "basic sense of appropriation; making
the city your own by claiming the space" (65). It is how

one can own nothing yet own everything, according to

Lewisohn. This is the essence of public space and place,
that is, no one person or persons officially owns an area
or areas, yet everyone has free access to them. Santa's

Ghetto in Bethlehem can be viewed as an attempt by
unofficial grassroots artists to reappropriate this holy
land for free public access (as it .was declared by the

General Assembly of the International Court of Justice that
the liberty of access, visit and transit shall be
guaranteed...to all residents and citizens [of the

Arab State, of the Jewish State] and of the City

of Jerusalem, as well as to aliens, without
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distinction as to nationality, subject to
requirements of national security, public order

and decorum. (International Court of Justice 15)
And this reclaiming, or rather a symbolic retaliatory

urbicide, is done by a kind of reinscription that would be

described better as an uninscription. Several of Banksy's
work on the Separation Barrier depict "holes" in the wall

or "ways over" it. These images defy and mock the wall by
demonstrating that the wall is not impervious or

intranscendent. This is done through the use of
"characters" who find ways to transcend the wall. This

graffiti inscription removes the wall or makes it

transcendable by revealing the "other side" of it. And on
the "other side" are images of paradise in nature. It is
not the actual other side to Israel, but the side of
utopian and natural freedom.

In a sense, these virtual views of the "other side"

create "gateless gates." This is a term used by Chris
Arthur when he describes a partially still-standing

perimeter that went around a childhood home in Shandon,

Ireland. The farm was passed down through his family but is
now no longer there. The metal gatedoor was removed during

World War II by the army and melted down for armaments. Now
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the gate is without a door. Becoming a perimeter that kept

no one out, it thus represented

an opening up to outside influences, [and] an
increase in the permeability of the boundaries

set by family, nation, faith. Shandon, like these
other enclosures, could not stay isolated from

the modern world. None of our barriers, whether
physical, psychological, or cultural, even in so
insular a society as Northern Ireland were able

to resist its insistent ingress.

(Arthur 5)

He further says that these gateless gates open up to
figurative and symbolic other-worlds. This inevitable
opening up of boundaries and enclosures with the creation

of gateless gates is represented in Banksy's works that
create virtual apertures on the Barrier. Works that

represent the insistent impulse to enter include the images
of a girl floating to the top of the wall with a handful of
inflated balloons ("girl with balloons")

(fig. 3), a boy

painting a ladder with white paint that reaches the very
top of’the wall ("boy and ladder") (fig. 4), and dashed

lines with a pair of scissors cutting along them ("cut
here") (fig. 5). (The titles in parentheses are my own, as
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Banksy does not officially title many, if any of his

works.)
This insistence begins with the imagination, the
capacity in us that never has boundaries, can never be

contained, and desires non-boundedness . Amin and Thrift
define imagination as "the ability to imagine what is not
there and to keep hold of that 'image'" (114). They explain

that the imagination occurs in play spaces, spaces that
stimulate and allow experimentation and improvisation. They

also state that the imagination is a Foucauldian diagram,

in which
'Every diagram is [an] inter-social and

constantly evolving [impulse]. It...produces a new
kind of reality...It makes history by unmasking

preceding realities and signification, consisting

of hundreds of points of emergence or creativity,
unexpected conjunctions or improbable
continuums'. (Amin and Thrift 107)

This means the imagination is a social impulse that.reveals
the truth of the way things were and what they meant. It

redefines -and rewrites history and reality. But because it
is in constant flux, the imagination creates an on-going

and unstable counter-narratiye. For this reason, the
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imagination is one of several ways.of escaping conventional

ways of thinking, believing, being, and behaving, but also
of "finding new angles of declination" (Amin and Thrift

108). Amin and Thrift cite Deleuze: " 'there is no diagram
that does not also include...certain relatively free or

unbound points, points of creativity, change, and

resistance" (108). Creative thinking combines all manner of

elements, whether they seem to go together or not. This way
of thinking has the capacity to escape all conventions and

to operate completely without restriction.
Generally speaking, in most spaces there- is a degree

of. freedom contrasting and complementing a degree of
constraint. This ratio is disproportionately weighed on the

restrictive side concerning the Barrier and the closure

regime it promotes and supports. I offer that, in. general,
people not only wish for free spaces, they also desire
ac.ces.s to all spaces. These free spaces are between

restrictive spaces, dispersed all over the city that are

open and available to us to do as we please with them. Our
imagination is demonstrative both of our repulsion, of
restriction, and of our desire and need for a freedom of

mobility and movement.
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The two anchoring images in Banksy's "girl with

balloons" is a girl being carried away with several helium
inflated balloons. At the time it was painted, Banksy
stenciled "girl with balloons" no more than a few feet away

from where construction trucks were standing by to continue
the construction of the wall (this contextual!zation is an

information pointer). The ironic image epideictically

points o.ut the irony of this point in the wall's

development, what otherwise would not have been recognized
without the graffiti stencil. The wall paradoxically still

had an
* actual opening in its destined path that might have
still allowed free movement> However, a system of

restricted movement and closure still applied. The ■ image as
graffiti is an instance of transience, since graffiti is

considered a semi-permanent art. As a paradoxical depiction
of movement, the frozen image of "girl with balloons" is a
visual demonstration of the transience of presence and non

presence. At one moment, something can exist in a place,

and in another moment, it can be gone. Freedom can exist in
one moment and be taken away in another. In the same way,

non-existence can be gone just as quickly if something
comes along to occupy that space. At one time, no wall'

existed; now one exists.
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True to epideictic character, the two main anchoring
images of "girl with balloons" are two very non-threatening
and non-offensive images. Barthes and Groarke might say

that, as a symbol, children are usually credited with
having strong imaginations to the point where they get

carried away. The youth are also characterized as being
full of vitality. The "girl with balloons" in Banksy's
stencil is indicative of the strong impulse to surpass

limits. This impulse manifests itself in the form of the
imagination, which cannot be stifled, and will find some
way past limitations. The imagination is particularly found
in those who are full of vitality, which, according to Send

A Message, is everyone. They write on their website that
Palestinians "are human beings just like you, with a sense
of humor and a lust for life" (sendamessage).

Placing this image on the Separation Barrier (an
already mentioned information pointer) makes it an

implement and support of the imagination. To reiterate a
statement made by Amin and Thrift, the imagination is "the
ability to imagine what is not there and to keep hold of
that 'image'" (114). This is important to epideictic

rhetoric. The wall holds onto and shows what is not there,
namely the freedom of Palestinians, as well as the freedom
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of movement and the freedom of access. What is demonstrated
in the image, but is not in fact true, makes both the

graffiti and the wall holding this image ironic. Yet it is
because of the graffiti that the unseen is seen. The tall,

flat, thick and plain separating wall conceals more than it
reveals. The graffiti reveals a passage to freedom that has

been removed by the wall.
The anchor of abstraction makes the image of "girl

with balloons" fairly dreamy, that is, it is preoccupied

with pleasant ideas regardless of its surroundings. It is
caught within its upward flight within its own virtual free

space that was inscribed onto the wall but remains
invisible. The negative space of the wall becomes the "air"

that the "girl with balloons" floats in, again making the
wall a supportive space of free thought, or, as Amin and
Thrift would call it, a space of play — that which

stimulates and allows improvisation and experimentation.
That is, it is a space that allows and welcomes free-form

works. I venture to say that these spaces of play

concerning art are very much like negative space — empty,
unused, and unowned space -- waiting to become positive

space, or mediums of imagination. They are where the
unbound points Amin and Thrift refer to are, and so, I
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unbound points Amin and Thrift refer to are, and so, I
offer that they are unformed with infinite potential.

Because we have a need and desire for access and free

spaces, we will try to transcend any limits and barriers
that keep us from them, if not physically, then

symbolically. The image of the "girl with balloons"
reflects our desire for openings and freedoms. As long as
our imagination exists, so will our desire and need for

mobility and access. The wall itself cannot keep everyone
out, even under the strict closure system. Most cannot go

through, but it is those who disregard the rules and refuse
to be intimidated by the regime and possible consequences
(that are dished out every day without discrimination) who

find ways through, under, and over the wall, including
those who dig underground tunnels, squeeze through large

cracks, climb over the wall with makeshift ladders, or pull
down slabs of the wall during protests. Thus, the Barrier

is not intranscendable. Because one's free willing and
freewheeling imagination is alive and strong — because one

is capable of imagining access to the other side — one will
preserve and maintain a desire to get past the wall. Usage
of the imagination is the ultimate act of freedom.
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To restate Amin and Thrift, the imagination enables us

to hold ideas of freedom in the mind indefinitely. If one's
visionary desire is strong enough and holds long enough,

one can actually transcend limitations. In this sense, the
image of the "girl with balloons" is a prediction of the

future — that allowing oneself to become carried away with
one's imagination will eventually lead to transcending
barriers. Here, the stencil demonstrates a characteristic

of epideictic rhetoric: "girl with balloons" can address
all times. Not only does it project a hopeful future, it
represents the current desires of past freedoms.
The next Banksy stencil text I will call "cut here."

This is a non-offensive image of some basic anchoring
symbols, including dashed lines in the shape of a square

that goes from the Wall to the sidewalk with a pair of

scissors running along the dashes. This image is a request,

a petition, a wish, or maybe, an invitation to cut and open

up the Wall to remove a portion of the Wall and create an
aperture — a way in and a way out, allowing passage to

recommence and thus re-enabling a connection and a flow
(despite the Barrier) of society. Because it makes this

request, "cut here" reflects the communal value of freedom
(just as "girl with balloons" and "boy with ladder" do).
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But the image not only makes a request to cut the wall, it

does so also for the floor immediately around it, the land
on which the wall goes through. The sidewalks along the
Apartheid Wall are artificial and untrue passageways.

Existing alongside the Barrier, these sidewalks become an
ironic artifact. They seem to allow movement, however this

movement is within the confines and severe restrictions of
the Wall, which has cut through and separated a once open

and unbarred land. In essence, the concrete sidewalks are

also very much an extension of the concrete Separation
Barrier. The fact that the ground was included in what the

graffiti wishes to have cut out, indicates that the

boundedness the wall creates extends beyond the wall
itself; it extends not only to the ground immediately

beside the wall, but to and all throughout the land
reaching every Palestinian, who carries the oppression

within them, in the area. And the request to cut out the
wall and sidewalk is a subtle and indirect epideictic

disapproval of the Israeli Apartheid and the Separation
Barrier.

The removal that "cut here" calls for is visually
realized in several other pictorial arguments. These images
reveal the "other side" that Arthur refers to, and include
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a living room with a window showing mountain and lake

scenery ("living room") (fig. 6), a boy standing with a
beach bucket before a large hole in the wall that leads to

blue skies and white clouds ("boy with bucket")

(fig. 7), a

low corner flap of the wall revealing jungle foliage

("jungle beyond") (fig. 8), and an officer pulling back the
wall like fabric to reveal a tropical beach ("pull back")

(fig. 9).
Let me begin with "boy with bucket." This image

includes the visual anchors of a boy caught playing between

the information pointers of rubble and trash left in the
wake of the wall's construction, and the other anchors of a

pictorial blue sky and clouds beyond him. He is holding a
yellow toy bucket and a toy shovel caught in the shadows.
The boy seems to be standing in a hole in the wall. In this

scene, one of the messages that the pictorial text offers,
which is a combination of both the meaning of the anchors

and the informational pointers, is that play has become

something that is no longer fun, but has become a harsh
activity. Again, the irony of the image shows a communal

value of play that is pleasant by depicting its opposite: a
harsher reality of play. The strong sense of sympathy felt

in reaction to this scene is a direct translation of the

91

text's epideictic disapproval of the politics that created
such conditions. This disapproval is portrayed partially

through the boy's black and white coloring, as well as

through his facial expression (the boy is squinting in the

sun's harsh light). The boy's black and white figure shows
a lack of vitality.

(The "actors" in Banksy's work are

usually black and white figures — subjects of misery and
dimmed vitality of current reality— and exist in the

foreground, set against a colorful background scenery — the
mirages of a colorful and vibrant future. "Boy with bucket"

is no exception.) The facial expression, again, is a

representation of the harshness of the situation. The high
contrast, which is created between black and white against
color, is also created between the messages of the graffiti

text and the Wall's material text. There is the sharp
contrast of the personal flourish of graffiti writing and
pictorial text acting against the monotony of the flat,

gray panels of the Separation Barrier. Further, this
contrast is one that sets image texts of freedom and escape

against a material text of separation and oppression.

This image, like the figurative text of "girl with
balloons" and every other graffiti text, contrasts sharply

against the material text of its surface. In their
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coexistence, they bring together spaces of play and spaces

of exception. Both spaces maintain types of lawlessness. On
the one hand, the space of exception that the wall creates
is dubbed legal and is highly volatile in actuality; on the

other hand, the space of play created by graffiti, is
illegal and is only aggressive in concept. In the space of

exception, there occurs gross immorality and exploitations

of power; spaces of play, however, challenge this

authoritative power in a non-violent manner. Once these
spaces are opened up, both types of lawless text try to

keep the spaces wedged open both through a disregard of law
and an insertion of lawless text. For spaces of exception,

this means continued construction of the wall (enabled

through apartheid legislation); for spaces of play, this
means continued graffiti writing, which amounts to non

violent civil disobedience.
Such paintings, as "boy with bucket," and more

apparently with "living room," the art opens up virtual
windows in the spaces of play (kinds of gateless gates).
Not only does the graffiti uninscribe the wall to create

and bring back passageways for a human traffic flow, it

demonstrates a desire for a kind of freedom that one might
find in nature. This is a freedom of total non-restriction;

93

a freedom that is wide open and entirely accessible, like

that found among the sky or a tropical beach. Even while it

resembles a romantic and utopian vision or dream of
freedom, it is rather closer to being a mirage of freedom.
Dreams are (and visions can also be considered) essentially

hallucinations. They occur only in the mind, even if they

are based in reality. Mirages, on the other hand, are
reflections of the actual world in thin air. True, while

they are not the actual object themselves, they are a
projection of the actual object that exists somewhere

beyond the image.

The eye is being tricked into seeing the wall gone,
dissolved in certain spots. What is seen is a Palestine

without the Wall. The image text also offers the message of
a hope, a utopia that promises relief and happiness, the
end of suffering and struggle. This reminder of the fact

that the wall could be gone (even if it currently is not)
could frustrate viewers and invoke a sustained resistance

to the wall, because of the fact that it is, in fact, still
there. Just like a mirage is an inverted reflection that
can be seen just at the horizon, the graffiti on the wall
is also an inverted reflection on the horizon. It is not
the direct reflection of the people's anger, frustration,
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and despair; rather, it is an inversion of this — it is a
reflection of their positiveness and hope for peace,
reconnection, and reunion.
Banksy's graffiti images as mirages reflect what is

just beyond the horizon, a reflection of the coming future

(an epideictic trait), and demonstrates that improved
conditions are pending — they are real, and they are

attainable. Importantly, though, a mirage makes the future
look closer than it actually is. This, however, offers

incentive to continue a struggle because change appears to
be closely within reach, just at the horizon.
These mirages also highlight what does not exist
(another epideictic trait), what has been stolen by the

Israeli Apartheid. As Nigel Parry writes,
Other pieces invoke a virtual reality that
underlines the negation of humanity that the

barrier represents — children in areas cut off
from any access to the sea playing with sand

buckets and spades on piles of rubble that look

like sand, and corners of the wall peeled back to
reveal imagined lush landscapes behind.

(Parry)

It is not that the images show that lush landscapes and the
sea do not exist where the wall does. The painting is not
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so literal. Rather, the image shows that a natural kind of

freedom that exists in nature does not exist where the wall
has been placed. Parry further states,
Much of the art [Banksy] produces on the Wall
visually subverts and draws attention to its
nature as a barrier by incorporating images of

escape — a girl being carried away by a bunch of

balloons, a little boy painting a rope ladder.

(Parry)
Here, the image shows what has been hindered. Along with
the freedom that has been taken away, so has the ability to

escape.
Dickens writes, "The strategies and tactics of

Banksy's intervention at the British Museum reflect a

sophisticated engagement with the spatial politics of
visibility and appearance" (481). In one of Banksy's urban
art pranks, he drew stick figures taking a shopping cart

into a prairie to get a buffalo. This image was drawn on a
piece of cement and applied to one of the walls inside the

British Museum next to the "sanctioned" art. In this
endeavor, Banksy challenges what is considered appropriate

art for the space involved (among other things), namely the
established authority that decides what is allowed to
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appear and to be seen. In a traditional sense, his work

does not belong in the museum. Through a similar
engagement, Banksy also challenges the "spatial politics of

visibility and appearance" concerning the Separation
Barrier. This is a dual engagement that involves both a

promise (of support to the plight of the Palestinian people
as well as a promise that better days are coming) and a

confrontation (against the Israeli occupation and
oppression over Palestine). Subsequently, it represents two

relationships, one for each side of the wall — one for
freedom for the oppressed and one against oppression by a
tyranny — thus, establishing the texts epideictically

argumentative position. The established authority here is

the Wall, which decides that the only things allowed to be

seen are sights of discrimination against the Other, as
well as the powerlessness of the Other. To make internal

and external sense, in the engagement of contrast that the

graffiti creates in its application, the pictorial text
establishes a position that sees the Palestinians as the

innocents (particularly through depictions of children) and
their desire to escape, to be free to pursue and enjoy a

happy life or childhood. Again, by pointing out what is

not, the images establish their opposition to what is,
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further highlighting what is and how wrong it is because it

denies an innocent people happiness. In this epideictic
illumination, the graffiti makes the wall worthy of
disparagement .

Face2Face: JR and Marco
It is possible that the wall can become naturalized
(if it hasn't already for some). Lily Kong and Lisa Law

explain a possible reason why. They write,
Once constructed, these landscapes [of power]
have the capacity to legitimise the powerful, by

affirming the ideologies that created them in the
first place. This is achieved through their

naturalising role. (1504)
That is, once power has manifested in the material world,
such as through the construction of a watchtower or a wall,

its very material being seems to make the idea of power

acceptable. When the structure is gotten used to, its
purpose for being there, and the power that put it there,

is acknowledged as legitimate. They further write,
The hegemonic role of landscapes... relies on
their naturalisation of ideological systems, made

possible, because of their dominance in everyday
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lives and their tangible and visible materiality,

making that which is socially constructed appear

to be the natural order of things. (1504)
A physical addition to a physical world, the wall, made of
concrete — a heavy and strong material not easily moved and

almost permanent when installed — appears to be a fixture
that belongs in the concrete landscape of the city. The

concrete Barrier (as a part of a closure regime) is apart
of and affects everyone's day-to-day life. Not only do
residents encounter the wall on an everyday basis, they
often cannot avoid it, whether they are confined to their

homes behind the encircling wall or if they must wait for
hours in long lines to cross the checkpoints.

Arthur writes of the everyday-eye and the complacency

that prevents us from seeing and understanding the truth of
reality. He explains,

Sometimes our customary preoccupations, our
everyday measures, seem to act like a thorn in
the eye, blind us to the real dimensions of
things. Sometimes they seem more like blinkers
that stop us catching the sight of what would
only terrify, that offer a shield against the

vertigo of being. (13-14)
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In this sense, naturalization, or normalization, is not

seeing something for what it really is and in all its
detail. A naturalized sight is a receding sight, or losing
sight of the significance of reality because something is

presented the same and often. Concerning the conflict
between the two texts of the graffiti and the Wall, the

process of naturalization is a letting go of the impulse to
break through, to resist, by the opposing text(s). However,
this is not what happens between these two texts — the

Face2Face project and the Separation Barrier.

As Kong and Law mention, the ideologies of landscapes
of power are affirmed through their manifestations, so the

identity of the wall's oppressive power is affirmed in its
construction. The wall asserts its ownership of the land

that it divides and subjects it to oppressive power.
However, JR's and Marco's work pastes layers over this
material text, opposing it with a different kind of

affirmation, one of an influence to unite through a certain
kind of foundational ideology. The wall was built under the

presumption that the Palestinians were terrorists who
wanted to kill Israelis and so they needed to be controlled
and monitored (thus portraying the Israelis as innocent

victims). However, JR and Marco wanted to show the humanity
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of both Israelis and Palestinians by deconstructing

stereotyped projections of identity, then by reconstructing
their identities to show there is more in common between

the two groups and that they are actually not so different.
The project is a collection of greatly enlarged black

and white photographs of Palestinians and Israelis (fig.

10-12). These are foundational anchors for this project.

What JR and Marco realized when they came to the holy land
and looked at the people there, was that "these people look
the same, they speak almost the same language, like twin

brothers raised in different families"
(face2faceproject.com). Each pair of portraits are made up

of one photo from each group (one Palestinian face and one

Israeli face), and are pasted one above the other. The
positioning and pairing are informational pointers. Each

pair represents those who share the same career — teacher,
hairdresser, musician, and actor, for instance. As Lewisohn

writes, "Images of ordinary Palestinians — were pasted
above or below images of Israelis with exactly the same
job" (Lewisohn 123). Further anchors are found in the fact

that the photographs were highly detailed close-ups of
Israelis and Palestinians making funny faces. Similarity of

appearance is humorously emphasized through the portrayal
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of funny faces. The first overall message that can be read

in this project is that, not only do these people look the
same and have the same jobs, but they also share a sense of
humor — they can all laugh and be happy.

Kong and Law write, "Deconstructing such socially
constructed, yet often naturalized landscapes is a

significant way...[of] disrupting assumptions of 'self' and
'other'" (Kong and Law 1504). By changing a place, one in

turn changes identity. Perhaps this means that a person

takes on the characteristics of the place s/he lives in. Or
perhaps it means that a person's personality changes

depending on the conditions of their environment. In any

case, both social environment and identity are malleable,
and both are reflections of each other. LaWare recognizes

this when she writes of one way to deconstruct and

reconstruct presupposed identities. She explains,

after opening a space where marginalized
communities can create their own definitions of

self and reflect those imposed from the outside,
the next step in locating an empowering identity
is transforming that space into a homeland. A

'homeland' defines a space where an individual
can see him or herself reflected and his or her
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own identity affirmed. (LaWare)

This appears to be an idealistic sense of homeland. Since
homeland is both a reflection and an affirmation of

identity, ideally then, a homeland is a place where one can
maintain self-respect and dignity. An ideal homeland, like
an ideal home, could also be a place where one feels

welcome and familiar, as well as a place where others share

this identity. Overall, one may usually associate positive
feelings (e.g. happiness, welcomeness, safety, etc.) with
one's home(land). Placing the images of Face2Face onto the

wall are a symbolic representation and reflection of a
reconstructed group identity, thus creating a homeland on

the wall. Face2Face attempts to reconstruct the identities
of Israelis and Palestinians to make them one and the same.

The homeland identity they try to construct is one where
both can feel acceptance of and have a confidence about
their new positive identity.

Identity affirmation commonly occurs in epideictic
rhetoric, which functions to unite community. One of the

effects of epideictic rhetoric is described by Rosenfield,

whom LaWare cites:

Lawrence Rosenfield...points out that epideictic
[epideictic] brings together a community to
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witness the present, illuminating the community's
inherent reality — its humanity and its

relationship to a particular place. (LaWare)
This rhetoric brings community together with a common
perspective that includes a positive sight of one's own
group. Face2Face attempts this same goal. That is, it

attempts to bring Israeli Jews and Palestinians together to
see their self in the other, hence the juxtaposition of

portraits. It is this reflection the project hopes viewers

see, while also hoping they see that the Barrier cannot and
does not change this fact, which, in this sense, nearly

render the wall obsolete. Because the wall is a meeting
place for graffiti writers and because it is a place where
Palestinians and Israelis meet (in a non-literal sense),
the wall does not actually serve its purpose of separation,

but serves the opposite of uniting. This is an important
overall message offered through this pictorial text.
Imrie cites Pratt, who writes that

barriered and bounded spaces and places are tied
up with social boundaries characterized by

'multiple grids of difference and complex and

varied links between place and identity

formation'. (232)
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This is the kind of boundary JR and Marco's Face2Face
project depicts on the wall. Between territories there will

be boundarylines. However, among the differences that
exist, there are also links that occur across
boundarylines. The Separation Barrier and the closure

system it is apart of, on the other hand, serves to
completely severe all links between Jews and Palestinians

by gradually eliminating contact (e.g. physical, emotional,
visual, etc.) between the two groups. The wall is, in fact,

an obstruction in one's line of sight. The wall is a line
itself that delineates and determines the extent and limit

of sight. Alvarez writes, "An entirely fresh, inventive,

adaptive culture has sprung up from the friction between
north and south, east and west, in these borderlands"
(281). The Barrier might become normalized, fade into the
background, while still obstructing sight. The Face2Face

Project attempts to bring to the forefront a reinstatement

of sight and a reunification of the people on either side
of the Barrier. The project was placed on both sides of the
wall so that both Israelis and Palestinians could, once
again see and be in contact with each other. This text

speaks for unity, not the division the wall supports. In
her discussion of visual appeal’, LaWare cites Foss,
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As Foss... suggests, visual images that succeed in

persuading individuals to come to some new

understanding or shift in perspective, provide

readers with references to the familiar....She
explains that '[i]mages that appeal...help
viewers comprehend the image by clearly

referencing associations that point to contexts

with positive connotations for them. (LaWare)
So, images that appeal are those that use technical novelty

and familiar visuals that can get someone to understand

something and/or to understand it in a new way, while
arousing the reader's interest and their emotional

involvement.
It may be fair to say, also, that images that are both

familiar and that possess positive connotations for the
reader's group identity, will both make it easier for the
viewer to understand the image's message as well as move

one to accept or adopt the visual perspective offered. This

may explain the presentation and effect of the Face2Face

project. And it further explains why the Israeli closure
regime prohibits Israelis from coming into contact with

Palestinians. It is to avoid the visual appeal of seeing

other people (especially those who are happy), the same
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appeal found, recovered, and preserved in Face2Face. In

this space of exception that enforces a law of exclusion
and prohibition of contact of the other, sight becomes
illegal. It is illegal to see, and everything it entails,

including connection, understanding and desire for
understanding, as well as sympathizing. If people gain
sight of each other, this sighting taps into the human and

social desire to (re)connect with each other.
A significant way to make something seen is to place

it in a highly visible place. As with graffiti,
The size and location of community 'murals
function to insert local communities into public

space, into the center of their own communities,

making visible sources of cultural pride that may
have been previously invisible or inaccessible"

(LaWare)

By being placed in busy intersections, this is exactly what

Face2Face accomplishes — it makes a cut-off community
visible by bringing it to a visual forefront, which is an

intersection of two important centers: the wall and the
city's traffic. Missingham writes of a group, called the
Village of the Poor, a group of villagers who came to

Bangkok (the capital of Thailand) to protest in a political
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and visual center so that they could be seen and heard both

by those that might support them (the citizens of Bangkok)
and those who might oppose them (government officials).

Missingham writes, "The Village of the Poor created both a
real and symbolic common ground on which the diverse groups
making up the movement could join to assert a united
political identity and advance their petition to the state"

(1648). She goes on to say,
This common ground created in the protest site

both literally and symbolically brought the rural

village into the heart of the city and
problematised the complex relationship between

the two spaces. (Missingham 1649)

In a collective opposition (among all the other graffiti on
the wall), graffitists have come to one place — the Wall —

in doing so, created a common ground to make their
opposition known that is hypervisual, ever-present, and
ever-speaking.
Rather than control movement and keep people in their

place, the Wall has spurred movement from all over the
world. Missingham writes,

While authority and power try to 'keep people in
their place' and define the legitimate spaces for
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opposition and protest, the meanings and
identities tied to particular places are not
fixed, but are constantly restructured and
renegotiated. (1649)

Beyond keeping them in their physical place, it also, as a

part of the Israeli religio-national apartheid, very

effectively keeps Palestinians in a place of social,
political, and economic inferiority, exclusion, and

isolation. However, the wall does more in its attempt to
keep people in their place. As the Wall's basic function —
to keep people in their physical place — it fails

significantly. In ultimate defiance of the Wall,
graffitists create movement as they travel on both sides of

the wall, as well as from an international starting point,

bringing and tattooing visual artifacts on the Barrier from

Britain, France, the Netherlands, and various other
countries. It also spurs movement from Palestinians and
internationals who assemble and mobilize in protest
(sometimes weekly, depending on the city) in direct

proximity of the wall. As the Cockcrofts and Weber write,

"The Walls had become a visible rallying point for the
community" (7). In aligning their hopes of freedom for

Palestinians, JR and Marco (as well as all international
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graffitists who have written on the Wall) have become part

of a collective opposition and have aligned their political
identity with that of Palestinians, from which to speak
from and represent the voice of Palestine. In coming to one

place — the Wall — international graffiti artists have
created a common ground to make their opposition known. In
doing so, they have endowed the Wall with characteristics
of commonality and of union, that is, of the united

identities of those on both sides of the wall.
The graffiti exists on a liminal object, in a liminal

space, where one can see reality (what is), and

simultaneously see what is not seen, what is concealed.

Arthur explains that the connection between the known and
the unknown, the superficial and complex, exists at a

gateway, also a liminal object in liminal space. He writes
that there is an
intimate and mysterious connection that exists

between the known and the unknown, between the
telegraphic attenuations of the names we give

things [with the English lexicon]... —
superficial, partial — and the significance
that's coiled intricately within them....Even if

we are oblivious to it, in the breath of every
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sentence we inhale dormant complexities, their

unnerving plentitude is only temporarily
suspended by the icy hold of words; the promise

of a thaw of complication-into-wonder remains
whenever we pause for reflection.

(Arthur 12-13)

The complexity of meaning clothed in text can be discovered

through intellectual reflection (and perhaps also

introspection). When one experiences this gateway, one can

see what little is actually revealed.

Passing [through the gateway]..., I trip on this

invisible...connection and, as I fall, sometimes
catch a glimpse of the endless sands of being
upon which the mirages of common diction sparkle
out their little images. (Arthur 12-13)
The importance of amplification of the international street

art to capture attention, so as to, in a matter of
speaking, trip the viewer-reader so that they, too, can
realize what little is actually revealed and how much more

is really concealed. An Israeli, or anyone else for that
matter, may begin to seriously think about the injustice of
the current Israeli Apartheid, particularly if they see

oneself as a reflection, as one and the same, as the one
being oppressed.

Ill

In the juxtaposition of the faces, the viewer-reader
can better and more clearly understand what is and what is

not; what should be, but isn't. In other words, the

Face2Face Project underlines that what is being revealed in
a virtual view is being concealed in an actual view. What
is being revealed is only a mirage, a hint of the actual

complexity of possible relations between Israelis and
Palestinians that has been frozen within the textual

encasement of the wall that is pending a "thaw," a
liberation. The wall, like words, holds things in

suspension, thus the black and white images show faces of
national neighbors side by side, not only demonstrate a
suspension of time through frozen facial expressions, but

also a social connection that has been put on hold. This
pending relationship is seen in reality, as Palestinians

have to wait in line, pending entrance into and mingling
with the Israeli population. The pictorial text of

Face2Face presents an awaiting thaw, that is, the faces in
the photographs await a time when they can regain movement,

to not only be seen, but be seen live and in color. If only
the viewing readers can see themselves reflected on the
wall in both the Palestinians and Israelis faces, in the

potential friendship between them, and if only they could
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reflect on this to become what they see in this giant
mirror of cities, to actually become the reflection of

(these sections of) the wall, and to realize the potential
and pending happy and dynamic friendship demonstrated in

each set of juxtaposed photographs.

Conclusion: The Slingshot Rat

Banksy's slingshot rat, painted on a short concrete
slab near a closed checkpoint of the 20-foot Barrier, is a

stray of the other taller concrete slabs that are in

uniform line with each other and that make up the Wall.
This rat is the rebel of the bunch; it does not conform to
the rest, yet stays close to the presence of conformity,

making its resistance openly known. Its presence there, for

those who witness it, also establishes a contrast between
those who follow and those who resist. Their relationship
to each other provokes questions of morality and justice.
The rat is Banksy's signature and it appears all over

the world. He has chosen the rat to represent himself

because they "exist without permission. They are hated,

hunted, and persecuted. They live in quiet desperation

amongst the filth. And yet they are capable of bringing
entire civilizations to their knees" (Banksy 95). Banksy
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continues his explanation, saying, "If you are dirty,
insignificant and unloved[,] then rats are the ultimate
role model" (95). Banksy's rat can be found cutting

padlocks, breaking into safes, drilling near and on a
"Anti-Vandal Paint" sign, climbing on the "WARNING: Anti
Climbing Paint" sign and the wall it is attached to,

crossing out "Parking by Permit ONLY" sign with red paint,
and dribbling a basketball directly beneath a "No Ball

Games" sign. In each of his appearances, he is there to
break a rule or law, challenging it, questioning it.

The Banksy rat near the Separation Barrier holds a

slingshot, the "weapon of choice" for Palestinians who
choose to resist but do not have the supplies or funds to

wage armed rebellion in the traditional gun-wielding sense.
Banksy's slingshot rat is an unimposing and aware character
who carries a humble means of resistance in its hands,

ready to sling stones at those who wish to exterminate it.
The rat as defacement is a mark of political resistance

that makes openly known that the apartheid and its wall are
being resisted. The image of the rat wreaking havoc is an

image of civil disobedience; it is also an image in
celebration and support of the unrelenting struggle for

justice and liberation.
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Lewisohn writes,
Making art becomes a way to alter the body of

your condition. It could be argued that those

gestures are a political act...Participating in

street art may in fact be more of a lifestyle

choice than a serious act of political defiance,
but what more can we realistically ask of any
artwork? (Lewisohn 100)

Many may feel the same way, but they cannot escape the urge

to deface the wall out of spite. It is as van Oel's stated
reason for starting the Send A Message organization,
" 'let's do something with the Wall, we don't like the
Wall' " (Reuters, english.sina.com). This is not an urge to
beautify the wall. It is not what Banksy states is the

reason why graffitists write: "Some people become vandals

because they want to make the world a better looking place"

(Banksy 8). Rather, those who write on the Separation
Barrier are making a political statement that the wall is

wrong.

If we take a moment to look closer at the term de

face, we can see that it means to remove the face, or

appearance of. This is not quite what happens when graffiti
is written on the wall. Instead, the graffiti creates a new
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face, or at least a slightly altered one. Graffiti

functions to bring the subtext of the wall to the surface.
Even the more aesthetic works on the Wall do not

necessarily serve to beautify it. The graffiti is not make
up; they are blemishes, the grit and grime that have been
surfaced onto the smooth and even-toned concrete. Or, as

.stated by a graffiti writer of Send A Message, "'If you

take a piece of shit and make a beautiful sculpture out of

it, you do not change its nature' " (Di Cintio). Graffiti
does not beautify and does not change. It is cosmetic and
cannot change the nature, purpose, function, or substance
of a surface. Instead, graffiti shows the true nature of a
surface by countering the naturalization effect of

architecture that has been standing for long periods of
time. The Barrier has been standing for about eight years.

It may not have too long after the beginning of its
construction before graffiti showed up on it. Urban

inscription counters naturalization through an illumination
effect. By painting images of what the wall, the separation
and closure systems it is a part of, take away, graffiti

uses irony to illuminate the true nature and function of
the Separation Barrier.
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In the end, while the art may figuratively open up the
wall, it, in actuality, remains intact and the graffiti,

only a thin layer of paint or paper, will remain only as

long as the wall does, if it is lucky. The wall, in

essence, renders the writing pointless since the graffiti
can accomplish no real or direct damage to the wall. But
this is not the point of the graffiti. The wall is still
shit, so to speak — one can only change its appearance so

as to endow it with a certain altered significance.
Graffiti cannot destroy the wall. It can only add

meaning to and bring meaning out from it. In the
restrictive bounds of language, urban inscription attempts
to serve as a visual language of liberation. It is an

epideictic argument disparaging the Israeli Separation

Barrier, the closure regime, and the religio-national
apartheid it is apart of. When urban inscription comes into

contact with the wall, the art becomes endowed with meaning

that is site specific. In other words, the context of the
graffiti affects its meaning.
The graffitist Pignon-Ernest, whose work was very

site-specific, also endowed his work with meaning depending
on the materials he used to make it.

After just working with stencils, Pignon-Ernest
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moved to screen-printing on paper. It was at this

point that the deterioration of the images became

an important element in his work. This frailty of
paper installed outdoors evokes what he describes
as 'death foretold'. (Lewisohn, 69)

Graffiti is considered a temporary art because it may
quickly be painted over by city maintenance or other

graffiti writers. For this reason, graffitists never expect
their work to last very long. Some artists, like PignonErnest, particularly construct their art to ensure that it

is destroyed. It is the inevitable part of the graffiti's
life that it will die, and die soon. Thus, death becomes an

important element of urban inscription. It is a morbid
reminder, or perhaps a predictor, that nothing will last.
And as a mark that becomes part of the wall, graffiti

becomes a death mark, or sorts. Not only will the graffiti
not last, but neither will the wall that it is married to.

Rather than Banksy's rat being a messenger of death, it is
a semir-permanent mark of resistance, a semi-permanent
memory of it and that even while its presence is a humble

one, it can still have a certain power. Essentially, the
mark can function as a constant threat of resistance, but

will only live as long as the thing being resisted exists.
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For groups with little or no power, sometimes their
only means of resistance is’through symbolism. And so, the
grassroots international graffiti community has resorted to

a symbolic resistance to show their opposition to Israeli

oppression and occupation of Palestine. They have made
their attempts at making their messages of resistance known

by placing their visual texts in central locations. Not
only this, but they have created very large works to catch
the attention of viewer-readers in hopes of not only

winning attention, but of also uniting a world community
I

into a collective belief that the apartheid should end. The
united voices of the international graffiti community have
come to the Israeli Separation Barrier because it is a

powerful symbol of the apartheid in the Holy Land. The

Barrier is the choice location where graffiti writers have
displayed their visual arguments against the concrete

dividing structure. In choosing graffiti as the form of
Writing in which to compose their opposition, graffiti

writers have created complex contrast pieces, or ironic
inscriptions. One instance in which this can be seen is in

the term bombing. When one bombs the city, one writes all

over it. In this sense, graffiti is depicted as a
destructive weapon. While it can, in fact, be viewed as an
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influencing tool to make viewer-readers aware of the

graffitist's ideas of society, it can in no real way
destroy the physical construction of anything. Still, its
spontaneity; public (sometimes hyper-) visibility, and its

tendency to spread far and wide (somewhat like a bomb going
off) add to its significance as a contrast piece. The

contrast of the pictorial texts on the Barrier results in
the application of a positive text onto the negative text

of the Wall. Even the verbal graffiti text contrasts
sharply with the Wall. As graffiti, both pictorial and

verbal inscriptions are non-violent and transient. This

inscription is very much unlike the juggernaut text’that is
the Separation Barrier. The symbolic political bombs that

explode all over the wall illuminate — through grassroots
voices speaking for the powerless — the egregious abuse of
power and the unforgiving tyrannical control of a towering

...

concrete wall.

In this chapter, I have attempted to implement the-

analysis guidelines of Groarke, Barthes, and Foss to
conduct my analysis of the international graffiti on the
Israeli Separation Barrier. Following Groarke's first
principle for interpreting visuals, I have tried to present

an analysis that focuses on the non-literal meaning of the
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graffiti works and of the Barrier. Rather than focus on the

literal linguistic meaning of the messages from the Send A
Message project, I attempted to find what the text meant asa symbolic gesture. Taking only the verbal meaning, the
messages have little significance and some even seem

arbitrary, particularly the falafel recipe. Banksy's "girl

with balloons" and "living room," as well as JR's and
Marco's Face2Face photographs, all seem to be pleasant and
humorous images, but cannot be taken simply for face value.
Just as much, seeing the Separation Barrier as only a wall,

misses the point. On the other hand, the significance of
Farid Esack's Open Letter can be found in a literal

reading. Still, like the other graffiti works, by
interpreting it only in a literal way misses the fuller

extent of its significance that can be found through a non
literal analysis. None of these works can be interpreted in
a literal way because this would discount their context.

Taken as images (both pictorial and verba.1) with their

specific context on the Separation Barrier in the site of
enduring conflict, the Holy Land, their significance

multiplies.
This means one would have to utilize Groarke's second

and third principles of interpreting visuals, as well as
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Barthes' structural analysis. To conducts an analysis that
makes internal sense of the visual, one would have to look

for anchors within the visual in isolation that will guide
a visual interpretation. Sometimes a visual has very few

anchors, such as Banksy's "girl with balloons" (which has a
silhouette of a girl and one of balloons) and "boy with

ladder" (which has images of a boy, a paint brush, and a

ladder). Sometimes there are more anchors, such as in

Banksy's "living room," which has two lounging chairs, a
coffee table, a vase with flowers, a carpet, and a window

with a mountain and -lake view, in which all but the view
are black and white.

(Other anchors include but are not

exclusive to paint or paper, drawing or photographing, and

small or large dimensions.)
But only so much can be discovered about a visual by

simply taking the internal elements into account in a non

literal analysis. The informational pointers, the
contextual elements that Barthes speaks of, are vital to

consider in a non-literal interpretation of visuals. To
conduct an analysis that makes external sense of the

visual, we would have to look for informational pointers

without the visual to guide the rest of the interpretation.
This means taking account of geographic location, surface
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location, position on that surface, time in history, and
political context.
I combined this non-intentionalist approach to a non-

literal and structural analysis of graffiti as epideictic
arguments. As a note, all works do not demonstrate every

element of epideictic arguments, but each demonstrates most

of the elements. Send A Message messages, for instance,
demonstrates several elements. While most of the messages

are not amplified (enlarged or emphasized in some other
way), they, are non-offensive and make the unseen, or
unknown events and feelings of people from around the world

.known at a central location (on the Wall and on the Send A

Message website). And while they do not evoke great
emotion, they make evoke some emotion. At the same time,

the messages are indirect praise of unity and camaraderie,
and indirect disparagement of separation and conflict.

Esack's Open Letter, on the other hand,' is openly and
strongly disparaging of the Israeli government -and of those
with power who do nothing to help an oppressed population,
all of which is capable of inspiring strong ,emotions of

anger and agency. The Letter makes the unseen parallels

between the South African Apartheid and the Israeli
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occupation and oppression of Palestine in amplified
stenciled letters near the top of the Barrier.

While the images of Banksy's Santa's Ghetto may or may
not evoke great emotion, and may or may not be offensive,

they definitely make use of amplification (several of them
almost reaching the height of the 20-foot tall wall) and

they certainly make the unseen see. The unseen abstract

ways of gaining freedom and visions of freedom are realized
in various ways, by cutting and lifting up parts of the
wall or creating windows to an exotic place. These images
!
are not so implicit in their praise of freedom.
The Face2Face project emphasizes the unseen; but this

unseen is not an abstract, rather it is actual people.
Israelis and Palestinians cannot see each other for the

Wall. So, JR and Marco have made sight of their neighbors
possible again despite the wall by pasting large images of

both -Israelis and Palestinians onto both sides of the wall.
This might be considered as a figurative reunion. And like

all writing, all these graffiti works secure in the memory
these people and events and serve as an attempt to unite a
community in conflict, as well as to unite a world

community under the common goal of freedom., making the
Israeli-Palestine apartheid wall an ironic structure.
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These approaches to analyzing visuals (i.e. structural
analysis, principles to visual interpretation, and nonintentionalist interpretation) helped me to discover the

deeper meanings of the images, as well as to discover that

they were, in fact, three-fold arguments — images that can
be seen (i.e. visual arguments), epideictic arguments, and

overlapping arguments (i.e. heteroglossia).
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FIGURES

fig. 1

SendAMessage. Open Letter. Spraypaint on

concrete. 2009. Palestine/Israel. Web.
<http://israels-apartheid-wall.com>.
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fig. 2

SendAMessage. Open Letter. Spraypaint. 2009.

Palestine/Israel. Web.
<http://www.palestinemonitor .org>.
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Banksy: Wall and Piece.

Print
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London: Century, 2006.

fig. 4

Banksy, boy and ladder. 2007. Spraypaint.
Bethlehem. Banksy: Wall and Piece. London:

Century, 2006. Print
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fig. 5

Banksy, cut out. 2007 Bethlehem. Banksy:
Wall and Piece. London: Century, 2006. Print
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fig- 6

Banksy, living room. 2007. Bethlehem.
Banksy: Wall and Piece. London: Century,

2006. Print
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fig. 7

Banksy, boy with bucket. 2007. Bethlehem.
Banksy: Wall and Piece. London: Century,
2006. Print
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fig. 8

Banksy, jungle beyond. 2007. Bethlehem. Banksy:
Wall and Piece. London: Century, 2006. Print
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fig. 9

Banksy, pull back. 2007. Bethlehem. Banksy: Wall

and Piece. London: Centuryf 2006. Print
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fig. 10

JR and Marco. Face2Face. 2005. Israel/Palestine.
Summer Exhibitions at Foam. Cezanne. 16 July
2007. Web. 31 March 2010.

<http://www.fontshop.be>.
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f ig. 11

JR and

Marco. Face2Face.

2005. Israel/Palestine.

Exhibitions at Foam. Cezanne. 16 July
.Summer
2007. Web. 31 March 2010.

<http://www.fontshop.be>.
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2005. Israel/Palestine.
JR and Marco. FacezFace.
Lewisohn, Cedar. Street Art: The Graffiti
_ > Revolution.
New Yorx.• Harrv
naixy N. Abrams, 2008.

Print.
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